Madison Local School District



Elementary Grades K-5 Parent & Student Handbook 2023-2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	MADISON LOCAL BOARD OF EDUCATION	1
	FOREWORD	2
	MISSION OF THE MADISON LOCAL SCHOOLS	2
	EQUAL EDUCATION OPPORTUNITY	2
	SCHOOL DAY	2
	STUDENT RESPONSIBILITIES	3
	STUDENT WELL BEING	3
	INJURY AND ILLNESS	3
S	SECTION I-GENERAL INFORMATION	
	ENROLLING IN SCHOOL	
	EARLY DISMISSAL	
	SCHEDULING AND ASSIGNMENT	
	WITHDRAWAL/TRANSFER FROM SCHOOL	
	IMMUNIZATIONS	
	EMERGENCY MEDICAL AUTHORIZATION	
	USE OF MEDICATIONS	
	NONPRESCRIBED (OVER-THE-COUNTER) MEDICATIONS	
	CONTROL OF CASUAL-CONTACT COMMUNICABLE DISEASES	
	CONTROL OF DIRECT-CONTACT COMMUNICABLE DISEASES	
	CONTROL OF BLOOD-BORNE PATHOGENS	
	STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES	
	HOMELESS STUDENTS	
	CHILDREN & YOUTH IN FOSTER CARE	
	PROTECTION & PRIVACY OF STUDENT RECORDS	
	PICTURES REALEASED TO MEDIA	
	STUDENT FEES AND FINES	
	STUDENT FUND-RAISING	
	STUDENT VALUABLES	
	MEAL SERVICE	
	WELLNESS	
	SAFETY AND SECURITY	
	FIRE, TORNADO, AND SAFETY DRILLS	
	EMERGENCY CLOSING AND DELAYS	
	PREPAREDNESS FOR TOXIC & ASBESTOS HAZARDS	
	VISITORS	13

USE OF SCHOOL EQUIPMENT AND FACILITIES	14
USE OF THE LIBRARY	14
LOST AND FOUND	14
USE OF OFFICE TELEPHONES	14
PERSONAL COMMUNICATION DEVICES	14
HEADPHONES, EAR BUDS, AND OTHER AUDIO DEVICES	16
ADVERTISING OUTSIDE ACTIVITIES	16
SECTION II-ACADEMICS	
FIELD TRIPS	
GRADES	
FINES	
INTERIM REPORTS	
GRADING PERIODS	
PROMOTION, ACCELERATION, AND RETENTION	
EDUCATIONAL OPTIONS	
RECOGNITION OF STUDENT ACHIEVEMENT	
HOMEWORK	
COMPUTER TECHNOLOGY AND NETWORKS	
STUDENT ASSESSMENT	
SECTION III - STUDENT ACTIVITIES	
SCHOOL-SPONSORED CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES	
NONSCHOOL-SPONSORED CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES	
SECTION IV - STUDENT CONDUCT	
ATTENDANCE	
CONTACTING THE PARENT/GUARDIAN OF AN ABSENT STUDENT	25
EXCESSIVE ABSENCES	25
HABITUALLY TRUANT	26
ABSENCE INTERVENTION TEAM	26
INTERVENTION STRATEGIES	27
REPORTING REQUIREMENTS	27
TRACKING REMOTE ATTENDANCE	29
COUNSELING OF HABITUAL ABSENCES	30
NOTIFICATION OF ABSENCE	30
HOMEBOUND INSTRUCTION	
MAKE-UP OF TESTS AND OTHER SCHOOL WORK	31
SUSPENSION FROM SCHOOL	31

UNEXCUSED ABSENCES	31
TARDINESS	31
VACATIONS DURING THE SCHOOL YEAR	31
CODE OF CONDUCT	31
EXPECTED BEHAVIORS	31
CLASSROOM ENVIRONMENT	32
DRESS AND GROOMING	32
CARE OF PROPERTY	33
BULLYING, HARASSMENT, AND INTIMIDATION	33
COMPLAINTS	35
PRIVACY/CONFIDENTIALITY	36
REPORTING REQUIREMENT	36
IMMUNITY	36
NOTIFICATION	36
EDUCATION AND TRAINING	37
STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT	37
DISCIPLINE	38
DUE PROCESS RIGHTS	41
SUSPENSION FROM SCHOOL	44
EMERGENCY REMOVAL	45
EXPULSION FROM SCHOOL	46
PERMANENT EXCLUSION	47
DISCIPLINE OF STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES	47
SUSPENSION OF BUS RIDING/TRANSPORTATION PRIVILEGES	47
SEARCH AND SEIZURE	48
INTERROGATION OF STUDENTS	48
STUDENT RIGHTS OF EXPRESSION	49
SECTION V - TRANSPORTATION	49
BUS TRANSPORTATION TO SCHOOL	49
BUS CONDUCT	49
PRIOR TO LOADING (ON THE ROAD AND AT SCHOOL)	50
DURING THE TRIP	50
EXITING THE SCHOOL VEHICLE	51
VIDEOTAPES ON SCHOOL BUSES	51
PENALTIES FOR INFRACTIONS	51
TRANSPORTATION OF STUDENTS BY PRIVATE VEHICLE	51

FORMS	5 0	
rurms	2	

NOTE:

This Student/Parent Handbook is based in significant part on policies adopted by the Board of Education and Administrative Guidelines developed by the Superintendent. Those Board Policies and Administrative Guidelines are incorporated by reference into the provisions of this Handbook. The Policies and Administrative Guidelines are periodically updated in response to changes in the law and other circumstances. Therefore, there may have been changes to the documents reviewed in this Handbook since it was printed. If you have questions or would like more information about a specific issue or document, contact your school principal or access the document on the District's website.

MADISON LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICT 2023-2024 CALENDAR

July 2023	February 2024	First Competer	
S M T W TH F S	S M T W TH F S 1 2 3	First Semester	New Staff Orientation
2 3 4 5 6 7 8		August 11	
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15		August 14	Opening Day Meeting
16 17 18 19 20 21 22	11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24	August 15	In-Service Day
23 24 25 26 27 28 29	25 26 27 28 29	August 16	In-Service Day
	25 26 27 28 29	August 17	First Day of School
30 31	March 2024	August 21	First Day of Kindergarten
August 2023		September 4 No School	Labor Day
S M T W TH F S	S M T W TH F S	September 15	Interim Reports
1 2 3 4 5	3 4 5 6 7 8 9		In-Service Day
6 7 8 9 10 11 12		October 13 2 hr.	Early Dismissal/End 1st 9 wks.
13 <mark>14 15 16 17 18 19</mark> 20 21 22 23 24 25 26	10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23	October 19	P/T Conferences
		October 24	P/T Conferences
27 28 29 30 31	24 25 26 27 28 29 30	November 10	Interim Reports
Contombox 2022	31	November 22-24 No School	
September 2023	April 2024	December 19 2 hr.	Early Dismissal/End of Semester
S M T W TH F S	S M T W TH F S		
1 2	1 2 3 4 5 6		
3 4 5 6 7 8 9	7 8 9 10 11 12 13		
10 11 12 13 14 15 16	14 15 16 17 18 19 20	Second Semester	
17 18 19 20 21 22 23	21 22 23 24 25 26 27		Winter Break
24 25 26 27 28 29 30	28 29 30	January 3	Back to School
		January 15 No School	
October 2023	May 2024	February 9	Interim Reports
S M T W TH F S	S M T W TH F S	February 15	P/T Conferences
	1 2 3 4		In-Service Day
1 2 3 4 5 6 7	5 6 7 8 9 10 11	February 19 No School	
8 9 10 11 12 13 14	12 13 14 15 16 17 18	February 20	P/T Conferences
15 16 17 18 <u>19</u> 20 21	19 20 21 22 23 24 25	March 15 2 hr.	Early Dismissal/End of 3rd 9 wks.
22 23 <u>24</u> 25 26 27 28	26 27 28 29 30 31	Mar. 25 - Apr. 1 No School	
29 30 31		April 2	Back to School
N	2000	April 19	Interim Reports
November 2023	June 2024	May 22 2 hr.	Early Dismissal/Last Day of School
S M T W TH F S	S M T W TH F S	May 23	Teachers' Records Day
1 2 3 4	2 2 4 5 6 7 8	May 24	Graduation
5 6 7 8 9 10 11	2 3 4 5 6 7 8	**Graduation to be held May 24 at 7	:30 p.m. at the middle school
12 13 14 15 16 17 18	9 10 11 12 13 14 15	B B	Students Teachers
19 20 21 <mark>22 23 24</mark> 25	16 17 18 19 20 21 22	Days Due	
26 27 20 20 20	22 24 25 26 27 20 20		
26 27 28 29 30	23 24 25 26 27 28 29	First Nine Weeks	40 44
	30	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks	40 44 44 44
December 2023	30 July 2024	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks	40 44 44 44 50 51
December 2023 S M T W TH F S	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16	30 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23	30 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 178 184
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	30 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" in	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 order to comply
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 178 184 11/22, 3/25
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 January 2024	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" ir with state minimum standards wi	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 178 184 1 order to comply Il begin May 23, 2024.
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 January 2024 S M T W TH F S	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024 S M T W TH F S	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" in with state minimum standards wi	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 178 184 11/22, 3/25
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 January 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" ir with state minimum standards wi	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 178 184 11/22, 3/25
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 January 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" ir with state minimum standards wi **Early dismissals are cai is a delay to the start of the	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 178 184 1 order to comply Il begin May 23, 2024.
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 3	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" in with state minimum standards wi	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 178 184 1 order to comply Il begin May 23, 2024.
December 2023 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 January 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13	30 July 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 August 2024 S M T W TH F S 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	First Nine Weeks Second Nine Weeks Third Nine Weeks Fourth Nine Weeks P/T Conference Days Total Days Any days required to be "made up" ir with state minimum standards wi **Early dismissals are cai is a delay to the start of the	40 44 44 44 50 51 42 43 2 2 11/22, 3/25 178 184 1 order to comply Il begin May 23, 2024.

MADISON LOCAL FACILITIES DIRECTORY

Administration Building

1379 Grace Street Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-2600 Fax: 419-589-3653

High School

600 Esley Lane Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-2112 Fax: 419-589-2533

Middle School

1419 Grace Street Mansfield, OH 44905 Phone: 419-522-0471 Fax: 419-522-1463

Eastview Elementary

1262 Eastview Drive Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-7335 Fax: 419-589-3031

Mifflin Elementary

441 Reed Road Mansfield, Ohio 44903 Phone: 419-589-6517 Fax: 419-589-6659

South Elementary

700 South Illinois Avenue Mansfield, Ohio 44907 Phone: 419-522-4319 Fax: 419-526-2911

Madison Early Childhood Learning Center

1035 Grace St. Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-7851 Fax: 419-589-6649

Bus Garage

Rear, 600 Esley Lane Mansfield, OH 44905 Phone: 419-589-3473 Fax: 419-589-9527

Food Services

1419 Grace Street Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-522-0471 Fax: 419-522-1463

Technology Department

600 Esley Lane Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-2182 Fax: 419-589-2177

Special Services

1419 Grace Street Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-1130 Fax: 419-589-1120

Adult Education

600 Esley Lane Mansfield, Ohio 44905 Phone: 419-589-6363 Fax: 419-589-2150

Maintenance Department

1419 Grace Street Mansfield, OH 44905 Phone: 419-522-0471 Fax: 419-522-146

Madison Local School District Board of Education

Mr. Tim Wigton, President
Mrs. Amy Walker, Vice President
Mrs. Mary Kotterman
Mr. Doug Mosier
Mrs. Melissa Walker

Superintendent

Mr. Rob Peterson

Treasurer

Mr. Bradd Stevens

Assistant Treasurer

Mrs. Lisa Thoman-Cha

Curriculum, Assessment, and School Improvement Coordinator

Mrs. Renee Neron

STUDENT/PARENT HANDBOOK

Welcome to the Madison Local School District. The staff and I are pleased to have you as a student and will do our best to help make your experience here as enjoyable and successful as you wish to make it. To help provide a safe and productive learning environment for students, staff, parents and visitors, the Board of Education publishes this updated Student/Parent Handbook annually to explain students' rights, responsibilities and consequences for misbehavior.

Parents are encouraged to take a few minutes to review and discuss the information in this Handbook with their school-age children. Teachers will also review this Handbook with students at the beginning of the school year.

Thank you for taking the time to become familiar with the important information in this Handbook. If you have any questions, please contact the principal. Please see the facilities directory in this handbook for contact information.

Rob Peterson, Superintendent

FOREWORD

This Student Handbook was developed to answer many of the commonly asked questions that you and your parents may have during the school year and to provide specific information about certain Board policies and procedures. Please take time to become familiar with the important information contained in this Handbook and keep the Handbook available for frequent reference by you and your parents. If you have any questions that are not addressed in this Handbook, you are encouraged to talk to your teachers or the building principal. This Handbook replaces all prior handbooks and other written material on the same subjects. This Handbook does not equate to an irrevocable contractual commitment to the student, but only reflects the current status of the Board's policies and the School's rules as of its adoption by the Board of Education. If any of the policies or administrative guidelines referenced herein are revised by the Board of Education, the language in the most current policy or administrative guideline prevails. Copies of current Board policies and administrative guidelines are available from the building principal and on the District's web site.

MISSION OF THE MADISON LOCAL SCHOOLS

Building our community Creating endless opportunities Ram Pride!

EQUAL EDUCATION OPPORTUNITY

This District provides an equal educational opportunity for all students.

Any person who believes that s/he has been discriminated against on the basis of his/her race, color, disability, religion, gender, or national origin while at school or a school activity should immediately contact the School District's Compliance Officer(s):

Rob Peterson, Superintendent 419-589-2600

Complaints will be investigated in accordance with the procedures described in this Handbook. Any student making a complaint or participating in a school investigation will be protected from retaliation. The Compliance Officer(s) can provide additional information concerning equal access to educational opportunity.

SCHOOL DAY

Elementary: K-4
Arrival: 8:35 am
Class begins: 9:00 am

Elementary: Grade 5
Arrival: 7:35 am
Class begins: 7:55 am

School day ends: 3:30 pm School day ends: 2:35 pm

STUDENT RESPONSIBILITIES (5780)

The School's rules and procedures are designed to allow students to be educated in a safe and orderly environment. All students are expected to follow staff members' directions and to obey all school rules.

Students must arrive at school on time, prepared to learn and participate. If, for some reason, this is not possible, the student should seek help from the building principal.

STUDENT WELL BEING (8420)

Student safety is the responsibility of both students and staff. Staff members are familiar with emergency procedures such as evacuation procedures, fire and tornado drills, safety drills in the event of a terrorist or other violent attack, and accident reporting procedures. If a student is aware of any dangerous situation or accident, s/he must notify a staff person immediately.

State law requires that all students have an emergency medical authorization completed and signed by a parent or guardian on file in the school office.

Students with specific healthcare needs should deliver written notice about such needs, along with physician documentation, to the school office.

INJURY AND ILLNESS (5340 & 5200)

All injuries must be reported to a teacher or the office. If the injuries are minor, the student will be treated and may return to class. If medical attention is required, the office will follow the School's emergency procedures and attempt to make contact with the student's parents.

A student who becomes ill during the school day should request permission to go to the office. An appropriate adult in the office will determine whether the student should remain in school or go home. No student will be released from school without proper parental permission.

SECTION I - GENERAL INFORMATION

ENROLLING IN THE SCHOOL (5111)

New students under the age of 18 must be enrolled by their parent or legal guardian. When enrolling, parents must provide copies of the following:

- a birth certificate or similar document
- court papers allocating parental rights and responsibilities, or custody (if appropriate)
- proof of residency
- proof of immunizations
- Driver's license

Under certain circumstances, temporary enrollment may be permitted. In such cases, parents will be notified about documentation required to establish permanent enrollment.

Students enrolling from another school must have an official transcript from their previous school in order to have credits transferred. The school office staff will assist in obtaining the transcript, if not presented at the time of enrollment.

Homeless students who meet the Federal definition of homeless may enroll and will be under the District Liaison Homeless Children with regard to enrollment procedures.

In addition, if a new student resides in the district with a grandparent and is the subject of a: (1) power of attorney designated the grandparent as the attorney-in-fact; or (2) a caretaker authorization affidavit executed by the grandparent that provides the grandparent with authority over the care, physical custody, and control of the child, including the ability to enroll the child in school, consent in all school related matters, and discuss with the district the child's educational progress, the student's grandparent by enroll the child in school on a tuition-free basis. However, in addition to the above-referenced documents that are typically required for enrollment, the grandparent must provide the district with a dually-executed and notarized copy of a power of attorney or caretaker authorization affidavit.

A student suspended or expelled by another public school in Ohio may be temporarily denied admission to the District's schools during the period of suspension or expulsion even if that student would otherwise be entitled to attend school in the District. Likewise, a student expelled or otherwise removed for disciplinary purposes from a public school in another state and the period of expulsion or removal has not expired may be temporarily denied admission to the District's schools during the period of expulsion or removal or until the expiration of the period of expulsion or removal which the student would have received in the District had the student committed the offense while enrolled in the District. Prior to denying admission, however, the Superintendent shall offer the student an opportunity for a hearing to review the circumstances of the suspension or expulsion and any other factors the Superintendent determines to be relevant.

If a student has been recently discharged or released from the custody of the Department of Youth Services (DYS) and is seeking admittance or re-admittance into the District, the

student will not be admitted until the following records, which are required to be released by DYS to the Superintendent, have been received:

- an updated copy of the student's transcript;
- a report of the student's behavior while in DYS custody;
- the student's current IEP, if one has been developed for the child; and
- a summary of the instructional record of the child's behavior.

Foreign students and foreign-exchange students (from recognized and approved student programs) are eligible for admission on the same basis as other non-resident students.

SCHEDULING AND ASSIGNMENT (5230)

The Principal will assign each student to the appropriate classroom and program. Any questions or concerns about the assignment should be discussed with the Principal.

EARLY DISMISSAL (5130)

No student may leave school prior to dismissal time without a parent or guardian either submitting a signed written request or coming to the School Office personally to request the release. No student will be released to a person other than a custodial parent(s) or guardian, or a person listed on the student's emergency medical form with parent or guardian consent.

WITHDRAWAL/TRANSFER FROM SCHOOL (5320)

No student under the age of eighteen (18) is allowed to withdraw from school without the written consent of his/her parents and in compliance with State law. A student who otherwise withdraws from school shall be reported to the juvenile judge of the county in compliance with state law.

IMMUNIZATIONS (5320)

Students must be current with all immunizations required by law, including but not limited to poliomyelitis, measles, diphtheria, rubella, pertussis, tetanus, and mumps, or have an authorized exemption from State immunization requirements. Kindergarten students must be immunized against Hepatitis B and chickenpox. For the safety of all students, the school principal may remove a student from school or establish a deadline for meeting State requirements if a student does not have the necessary immunizations or authorized exemption. In the event of a chicken pox epidemic, the Superintendent may temporarily deny admission to a student otherwise exempted from the chicken pox immunization requirement. Any questions about immunizations or exemptions should be directed to the building secretary.

- Vaccine should be administered according to the most recent version of the Recommended Immunization Schedule for Children and Adolescents
 Aged 18 Years or Younger or the Catch-up Immunization Schedule for Persons Aged 4 Months Through 18 Years Who Start Late or Who Are
 More Than 1 Month Behind, as published by the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices. Schedules are available for print or download
 at https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/schedules/index.html.
- Vaccine doses administered ≤ 4 days before the minimum interval or age are valid (grace period). Doses administered ≥ 5 days earlier than the
 minimum interval or age are not valid doses and should be repeated as age-appropriate. If MMR and Varicella are not given on the same day,
 the doses must be separated by at least 28 days with no grace period.
- For additional information please refer to the Ohio Revised Code 3313.67 and 3313.671 for School Attendance and the ODH Director's Journal
 Entry (available at http://www.odh.ohio.gov. Immunization: Required Vaccines for Childcare and School).
 These documents list required and recommended immunizations and indicate exemptions to immunizations.
- Please contact the Ohio Department of Health Immunization Program at (800) 282-0546 or (614) 466-4643 with questions or concerns.
- * Recommended DTaP or DT minimum intervals for kindergarten students four (4) weeks between doses 1-2 and 2-3; six (6) month minimum intervals between doses 3-4 and 4-5. If a fifth dose is administered prior to the 4th birthday, a sixth dose is recommended but not required.
- ** Pupils who received one dose of Tdap as part of the initial series are not required to receive another dose. Tdap can be given regardless of the interval since the last Tetanus or diphtheria- toxoid containing vaccine. DTaP given to patients age 7 or older can be counted as valid for the one-time Tdap dose.
- *** The final polio dose in the IPV series must be administered at age 4 or older with at least six months between the final and previous dose.

 **** Recommended MCV4 minimum interval of at least eight (8) weeks between dose one (1) and dose two (2). If the first (1st) dose of MCV4 was administered on or after the 16th birthday, a second (2nd) dose is not required. If a pupil is in 12th grade and is 15 years of age or younger, only 1 dose is required. Currently there are no school entry requirements for meningococcal B vaccine.

ODH Immunization 11/30/2017 Imm Sum Sch Ohio 2018-2019.docx

EMERGENCY MEDICAL AUTHORIZATION (5341)

A complete Emergency Medical Authorization Form must be on file with the School in order for a student to participate in any activity off school grounds, including field trips, spectator trips, athletic and other extracurricular activities, and co-curricular activities. The Emergency Medical Authorization form is provided at the time of enrollment and at the beginning of each school year.

USE OF MEDICATIONS (5300)

Students who must take prescribed medication during the school day, must comply with the following guidelines:

- A. Parents should, determine with the counsel of their child's prescriber whether the medication schedule can be adjusted to avoid administering medication during school hours.
- B. The appropriate form must be filed with the respective building principal before the student will be allowed to begin taking any medication during school hours or to use an inhaler to self-administer asthma medication. Such forms must be filed annually and as necessary for any change in the medication.
- C. All medications must be registered with the Principal's Office and must be delivered to school in the original containers in which they were dispensed by the prescribing physician or licensed pharmacist, labeled with the date, the student's name, and the exact dosage to be administered.
- D. Medication that is brought to the office will be properly secured. Except as noted below, medication must be delivered to the Principal's Office by the student's parent or guardian or by another responsible adult at the parent or guardian's request. Except as noted below, students may not bring medication to school. Students may carry emergency medications for allergies and/or reactions, or asthma inhalers during school hours provided the student has written permission from a parent or physician

and has submitted the proper forms. In the case of epinephrine autoinjectors ("epi pens"), in addition to written permission and submission of proper forms, the parent or student must provide a back-up dose to the school nurse. Students are strictly prohibited from transferring emergency medication, epi pens, or inhalers to any other student for their use or possession.

Medication may be conveyed to school directly by the parent.

If, for supportable reasons, the Principal wishes to discontinue the privilege of a student self-administering a medication, except for the possession and use of asthma inhalers, the parent(s) shall be notified of the decision in sufficient time for an alternative means of administration to be established.

- E. Any unused medication unclaimed by the parent will be destroyed by school personnel when a prescription is no longer to be administered or at the end of a school year.
- F. The parents shall have sole responsibility to instruct their child to take the medication at the scheduled time.
- G. School personnel will maintain a log noting the personnel designated to administer medication, as well as the date and the time of day that administration is required. This log will be maintained along with the prescriber's written request and the parent's written release.

NONPRESCRIBED (OVER-THE-COUNTER) MEDICATIONS (5330)

No staff member will dispense non-prescribed, over-the-counter (OTC) medication to any student without written permission from a parent and health care provider.

If a student is found using or possessing a non-prescribed medication without parent authorization, the student will be brought to the School office while the student's parents are contacted for authorization. The medication will be confiscated until written authorization is received.

Any student who distributes medication of any kind or who is found in possession of unauthorized medication is in violation of the School's Code of Conduct and will be disciplined in accordance with the drug-use provision of the Code.

CONTROL OF CASUAL-CONTACT COMMUNICABLE DISEASES (8450)

Because a school has a high concentration of people, it is necessary to take specific measures when the health or safety of the group is at risk. The School's professional staff may remove or isolate a student who has been ill or has been exposed to a communicable disease or highly-transient pest, such as lice.

Specific communicable diseases include diphtheria, scarlet fever, strep infections, whooping cough, mumps, Measles, rubella, and other conditions indicated by the local and state health departments.

CONTROL OF DIRECT-CONTACT COMMUNICABLE DISEASES (8453)

The School District has an obligation to protect staff and students from noncasual-contact communicable diseases. When a noncasual-contact communicable disease is suspected, the student's health will be reviewed by a panel of resource people, including the County Health Department. The School will protect the privacy of the person affected and those in contact with the affected person. Students and staff will be permitted to remain in school unless there is definitive evidence to warrant exclusion.

Noncasual-contact communicable diseases include sexually transmitted diseases, AIDS, ARC-AIDS Related Complex, HIV, Hepatitis B, and other diseases that may be specified by the State Board of Health.

As required by Federal law, parents will be requested to have their child's blood checked for HIV and HBV when the child bleeds at school and students or staff members are exposed to the blood. Any testing is subject to laws protecting confidentiality.

CONTROL OF BLOOD-BORNE PATHOGENS (8453.01)

The School District seeks to provide a safe educational environment for students and take appropriate measures to protect those students who may be exposed to blood-borne pathogens in the school environment and/or during their participation in school-related activities. While the risks of students being exposed to blood-borne pathogens may be low, students must assume that all body fluids are potentially infectious and must take precaution to follow universal procedures in order to reduce such risks and minimize and/or prevent the potential for accidental infection.

Students may be exposed to blood-borne pathogens in situations, including, but not limited to the following:

Engaging in activities with other students in the school environment (e.g., physical education class) where physical injuries or other actions that can cause bleeding or exposure to saliva and other body fluids may occur.

Working with equipment in the school environment that can cause cuts or similar injuries that produce bleeding.

Participating in extracurricular activities (i.e., athletic activities) where physical injuries or other actions that can cause bleeding may occur.

Whenever a student has contact with blood or other potentially infectious material, s/he must immediately notify his/her teacher, who will contact the school nurse or office staff and assist the student in completing the requisite documents.

STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES (2460)

The American's with Disabilities Act (A.D.A.) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act (Section 504) prohibit discrimination against persons with a disability in any program receiving Federal financial assistance. This protection applies not just to students, but to all individuals who have access to the District's programs and facilities.

The laws define a person with a disability as anyone who:

- A. Has a mental or physical impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities;
- B. Has a record of such an impairment; or
- C. Is regarded as having such an impairment.

The District has specific responsibilities under these two laws, which include identifying, reviewing and, if the child is determined to be eligible, affording access to appropriate educational accommodation.

Additionally, in accordance with State and Federal mandates, the District seeks out, assesses and appropriately services students with disabilities. Staff members use a comprehensive child study process to systematically screen, assess and, if appropriate, place students in special education and related services. Students are entitled to a free appropriate public education in the "least restrictive environment."

A student can access special education and related services through the proper evaluation procedures. Parent involvement in this procedure is important and required by Federal (IDEIA), A.D.A. Section 504) and State law. Contact the Student Services Supervisor to inquire about evaluation procedures, programs, and services.

HOMELESS STUDENTS (5111.01)

Homeless students will be provided with a free and appropriate public education in the same manner as other students served by the District. Homeless students are eligible to receive transportation services, participate in education programs for students with disabilities or limited English proficiency, participate in gifted and talented programs, and receive meals under school nutrition programs. Homeless students will not be denied enrollment based on lack of proof of residency. For additional information contact the liaison for Homeless Students at Board of Education.

CHILDREN AND YOUTH IN FOSTER CARE (5111.03)

Students who meet the Federal definition of "in foster care", including those who are awaiting foster care placement, will be provided a free appropriate public education (FAPE) in the same manner as all other students of the District. For additional information see Policy 5111.03.

PROTECTION AND PRIVACY OF STUDENT RECORDS (8330)

The School District maintains many student records including both directory information and confidential information.

Directory information includes:

The Board designates as student "directory information": a student's name; address; telephone number; date and place of birth; major field of study; participation in officially-recognized activities and sports; height and weight, if a member of an athletic team; dates of attendance; date of graduation; or awards received.

Directory information can be provided upon request to any individual, other than a for-profit organization, even without the written consent of a parent. Parents may refuse to allow the Board to disclose any or all "directory information" upon written notification to the Board. For further information about the items included within the category of directory information and instructions on how to prohibit its release you may consult the Board's annual *Family Education Rights and Privacy Act* (FERPA) notice which can be found on the district's website.

Confidential records include test scores, psychological reports, behavioral data, disciplinary records, and communications with family and outside service providers.

Students and parents have the right to review and receive copies of all educational records. Costs for copies of records may be charged to the parent. To review student records please provide a written notice identifying requested student records to the MLSD Treasurer. You will be given an appointment with the appropriate person to answer any questions and to review the requested student records.

Parents and adult students have the right to amend a student record when they believe that any of the information contained in the record is inaccurate, misleading or violates the student's privacy. A parent or adult student must request the amendment of a student record in writing and if the request is denied, the parent or adult student will be informed of his/her right to a hearing on the matter.

PICTURES RELEASED TO THE MEDIA

Please contact your student's principal in writing if you do not wish to have pictures released to the media or in school publications/website articles.

STUDENT FEES AND FINES (6153)

Students will be provided necessary textbooks for courses of instruction without cost. In accordance with State law, Madison Local School District charges specific fees for the following activities and materials:

all charges for required workbooks and instructional materials, all charges and deposits collected by a school for use of school property (e.g., locks, towels, laboratory equipment), charges for field trips made during school hours, or made after school hours if the field trip is a required or customary part of a class or extra-curricular activity, charges or deposits for uniforms or equipment related to varsity and intramural sports, or to fine

arts programs, charges to participate in extracurricular activities, charges for supplies required for a particular class or for gym uniforms, and graduation fees.

When school property, equipment, or supplies are damaged, lost, or taken by a student, a fine will be assessed. The fine will be reasonable, seeking only to compensate the school for the expense or loss incurred.

The late return of borrowed books or materials from the school libraries will be subject to appropriate fines.

Any fees, fines, and/or other charges collected by members of the staff shall be turned in to the Treasurer within one (1) business day after collection.

Student fees may be found on the district website.

Fees may be waived in situations where there is financial hardship.

Students can avoid late fines by promptly returning borrowed materials.

Failure to pay fines, fees, or charges may result in the withholding of grades and credits.

STUDENT FUND-RAISING (5830)

Students participating in school-sponsored groups and activities may solicit funds from other students, staff members, and members of the community in accordance with school guidelines. The following general rules apply to all fund-raisers:

- Students involved in the fund-raiser must not interfere with students participating in other activities when soliciting funds.
- Students may not participate in a fund-raising activity for a group in which they are not members without the approval of the students' counselor.
- Students may not participate in fund-raising activities off school property without proper supervision by approved staff or other adults.
- Students may not engage in house-to-house canvassing for any fund-raising activity.
- Students may not participate in a fund-raising activity conducted by a parent group, booster club, or community organization on school property without the approval of the Principal.

Students may not sell any item or service in school without the prior approval of the Principal. Violation of this policy may lead to disciplinary action.

STUDENT VALUABLES

Students should not bring items of value to school. Items such as jewelry, expensive clothing, electronic equipment, and the like, are tempting targets for theft and extortion. The School is not liable for any loss or damage to personal valuables.

MEAL SERVICE (8500)

The food-service program shall comply with Federal and State regulations pertaining to the selection, preparation, consumption, and disposal of food and beverages, including but not limited to the current USDA's school meal pattern requirements and the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards, as well as to the fiscal management of the program.

- Students may also bring their own lunch to school to be eaten in the School's cafeteria.
- No student may leave school premises during the lunch period without specific written permission from the Principal.
- No sales may take place during the hours that the District is providing food service to students, including bake sales for fundraising.
- For information regarding meal charging procedures, see AG 8500D.

Applications for the School's Free and Reduced-Priced Meal program are distributed to all students. If a student does not receive an application form and believes they are eligible, contact the Food Service Department at Madison Middle School.

WELLNESS (8510)

Board policy states, "schools will provide access to a variety of affordable, nutritious, and appealing foods that meet the health and nutrition needs of students." Accordingly, students are not permitted to bring or have delivered to them fast food as well as carbonated drinks and beverages high in sugar content.

SAFETY AND SECURITY (7440)

- A. All visitors must report to the office when they arrive at school.
- B. All visitors are given and required to wear a building pass while they are in the building.
- C. Staff are expected to question people in the building whom they do not recognize and who are not wearing a building pass, and to question people who are "hanging around" the building after hours.
- D. Students and staff are expected to immediately report to a teacher or administrator any suspicious behavior or situation that makes them uncomfortable.
- E. As many unneeded outside doors as possible are locked during the school day.
- F. Portions of the building that will not be needed after the regular school days are closed off.

G. All District employees are to wear photo-identification badges while in District schools and offices or on District property.

FIRE, TORNADO, AND SAFETY DRILLS (8420)

The School complies with all fire safety laws and will conduct fire drills in accordance with State law. The School conducts tornado drills during the tornado season following procedures prescribed by the State. Teachers will provide specific instructions on how to proceed in the case of fire or tornado and will oversee the safe, prompt, and orderly evacuation of the building in such cases.

School safety drills shall be conducted at least three (3) times during each school year.—Teachers will provide specific instruction on the appropriate procedures to follow in situations where students must be secured in their building rather than evacuated. These situations can include a terrorist threat, a person in possession of a deadly weapon on school property, or other acts of violence.

EMERGENCY CLOSING AND DELAYS (8210)

The Superintendent may close the schools, delay the opening of school, or dismiss school early when such alteration in the regular session is required for the protection of the health and safety of students and staff members. S/He shall prepare administrative guidelines for the proper and timely notification of concerned persons in the event of any emergency closing of the schools. The Superintendent shall have the authority to determine which school-related activities may be conducted if the schools are closed for a period of time. S/He shall prepare appropriate guidelines for communication to students, parents, and others regarding the scheduling and the conduct of such activities.

PREPAREDNESS FOR TOXIC AND ASBESTOS HAZARDS (8431)

The School is concerned for the safety of students and attempts to comply with all Federal and State Laws and Regulations to protect students from hazards that may result from industrial accidents beyond the control of school officials or from the presence of asbestos materials used in previous construction. A copy of the School District's *Preparedness for Toxic Hazard and Asbestos Hazard Policy* and asbestos management plan is available for inspection at the Board offices upon request.

VISITORS (9150)

Visitors, particularly parents, are welcome at the School. Visitors must report to the office upon entering the School to sign in and obtain a pass. Any visitor found in the building without signing in and a pass shall be reported to the Principal. If a person wishes to confer with a member of the staff, s/he should call for an appointment prior to coming to the School in order to schedule a mutually convenient meeting time. Students may not bring visitors to the school without prior written permission from the principal.

USE OF SCHOOL EQUIPMENT AND FACILITIES (7510)

Students must receive teacher permission before using any equipment or materials in the classroom. Students must seek permission from the Principal prior to using any other school equipment or facility. Students are responsible for the proper use and protection of any equipment or facility they are permitted to use.

USE OF THE LIBRARY

Students will have access to the library weekly. Books may be checked out for a period as determined by the school librarian. To check out any other materials, contact the librarian.

In order to avoid late fees, all materials checked out of the library must be returned to the library within two weeks.

LOST AND FOUND

The lost and found area is in the cafeteria or lobby area. Students who have lost items should check there and may retrieve their items if they give a proper description. Unclaimed items will be given to charity at the end of each semester.

USE OF OFFICE TELEPHONES

Office telephones may not be used for personal calls. Except in an emergency, students will not be called to the office to receive a telephone call.

PERSONAL COMMUNICATION DEVICES (5136)

Elementary (K-5) students are not permitted to use PCDs between classes, at lunch, during recess or other nonacademic times during the school day which includes on the bus.

Parents/Guardians are advised that the Board does not guarantee access to lockable lockers for all students, and use of shared or unlocked lockers for the purpose of storing PCDs is not advised.

Technology including, but not limited to, PCDs intended and actually used for instructional purposes (e.g., taking notes, recording classroom lectures, writing papers) will be permitted, as approved by the classroom teacher or the building principal.

During after school activities, PCDs shall be powered completely off (not just placed into vibrate or silent mode) and stored out of sight when directed by the administrator or sponsor.

Under certain circumstances, a student may keep his/her PCD "On" with prior approval from the Principal.

Except as authorized by a teacher, administrator or IEP team, students are prohibited from using PCDs during the school day, including while off-campus on a field trip, to

capture, record and/or transmit the words or sounds (i.e., audio) and/or images (i.e., pictures/video) of any student, staff member or other person. Using a PCD to capture, record and/or transmit audio and/or pictures/video of an individual without proper consent is considered an invasion of privacy and is not permitted. Students who violate this provision and/or use a PCD to violate the privacy rights of another person may have their PCD confiscated and held until the end of the school day. If the violation involves potentially illegal activity the confiscated-PCD may be turned-over to law enforcement.

Students are expressly prohibited from using covert means to listen-in or make a recording (audio or video) of any meeting or activity at school. This includes placing recording devices, or other devices with one - or two-way audio communication technology (i.e., technology that allows a person off-site to listen to live conversations and sounds taking place in the location where the device is located), within a student's book bag or on the student's person without express written consent of the Superintendent. Any requests to place a recording device or other device with one- or two-way audio communication technology within a student's book bag or on a student's person shall be submitted, in writing, to the Principal. The District representative shall notify the parent(s), in writing, whether such request is denied or granted within five (5) days.

Students shall have no expectation of confidentiality with respect to their use of PCDs on school premises/property.

Students may not use a PCD in any way that might reasonably create in the mind of another person an impression of being threatened, humiliated, harassed, embarrassed or intimidated. See Policy 5517.01 – Bullying and Other Forms of Aggressive Behavior. In particular, students are prohibited from using PCDs to: (1) transmit material that is threatening, obscene, disruptive, or sexually explicit or that can be construed as harassment or disparagement of others based upon their race, color, national origin, sex including sexual orientation/transgender identity), disability, age, religion, ancestry, or political beliefs; and (2) engage in "sexting" - i.e., sending, receiving, sharing, viewing, or possessing pictures, text messages, e-mails or other materials of a sexual nature in electronic or any other form. Violation of these prohibitions shall result in disciplinary action. Furthermore, such actions will be reported to local law enforcement and child services as required by law.

Students are also prohibited from using a PCD to capture, record, and/or transmit test information or any other information in a manner constituting fraud, theft, cheating, or academic dishonesty. Likewise, students are prohibited from using PCDs to receive such information.

Possession of a PCD by a student at school during school hours and/or during extracurricular activities is a privilege that may be forfeited by any student who fails to abide by the terms of this policy, or otherwise abuses this privilege.

Violations of this policy may result in disciplinary action and/or confiscation of the PCD. The Principal will also refer the matter to law enforcement or child services if the violation involves an illegal activity (e.g., child pornography, sexting). Discipline will be imposed on an escalating scale ranging from a warning to an expulsion based on the number of previous violations and/or the nature of or circumstances surrounding a particular violation. If the PCD is confiscated, it will be released/returned to the student's parent/guardian after the student complies with any other disciplinary consequences that are imposed, unless the violation involves potentially illegal activity in which case the PCD may be turned-over to law enforcement. A confiscated device will be marked in

a removable manner with the student's name and held in a secure location in the building's central office until it is retrieved by the parent/guardian or turned-over to law enforcement. School officials will not search or otherwise tamper with PCDs in District custody unless they reasonably suspect that the search is required to discover evidence of a violation of the law or other school rules. Any search will be conducted in accordance with Policy 5771 – Search and Seizure. If multiple offenses occur, a student may lose his/her privilege to bring a PCD to school for a designated length of time or on a permanent basis.

A person who discovers a student using a PCD recording device, or other device with one- or two-way audio communication technology in violation of this policy is required to report the violation to the Principal.

Students are personally and solely responsible for the care and security of their PCDs. The Board assumes no responsibility for theft, loss, or damage to, or misuse or unauthorized use of, PCDs brought onto its property.

Parents/Guardians are advised that the best way to get in touch with their child during the school day is by calling the school office.

Students may use school phones to contact parents/guardians during the school day.

HEADPHONES, EAR BUDS, AND OTHER AUDIO DEVICES (5136)

Headphones, ear buds, or other audio devices are not to be used or visible during the school day. They may be used for instructional purposes as deemed appropriate by the classroom teacher.

ADVERTISING OUTSIDE ACTIVITIES

Students may not post announcements or advertisements for outside activities without receiving prior approval from the Principal.

SECTION II - ACADEMICS

FIELD TRIPS

Field trips are academic activities that are held off school grounds. There are also other trips that are part of the School's co-curricular and extra-curricular program. No minor student may participate in any school-sponsored trip without parental consent and a current emergency medical form on file in the office. Medications normally administered at school will be administered while on field trips.

Attendance rules apply to all field trips. Code of Conduct rules apply to all field trips. While the District encourages students to participate in field trips, alternative assignments will be provided for any student whose parent does not give permission for the student to attend.

Students who violate school rules may lose the privilege to go on field trips.

GRADES

GRADING SCALE

KINDERGARTEN and FIRST ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT KEY:

- + Experiencing Success
- √ Experiencing Partial Success
- Experiencing Little or No Success
- □ Skill is developing but not evaluated at this time

2ND GRADE

ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT KEY:

- **M**-Mastered grade level expectations (90-100%)
- **P**-Progressing grade level expectations (70-89%)
- **N**-Needs Improvement, Student Achievement is below grade Level expectations (60-69%)
- **R**-Remediation Needed, Student Achievement is well below grade Level expectations (59% or lower)
- **I**-Incomplete

Blank-Not assessed this quarter

PROGRESS KEY:

+ Mastered √ Progressing

- Below Level

WORK HABITS:

√ On level

- Below Level

3RD THROUGH 6TH GRADE

M-Mastered

Achievement:A 90-100%
B 80-89%
C 70-79%

D 60-69%

F 0-59%

N-Needs More Time

Blank-Not Assessed

ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT KEY:



P-Progressing

R-Remediation

FINES

Lost or damaged book fines will be added to the fee system on a quarterly basis in conjunction with grade cards.

If a lost book is returned within one week of the fine being paid, we will issue a refund. If the book is found at a later date the student may keep the book or donate it back to the school, but no refund will be given.

If the book is returned and no payment has been made, the fine may be removed or reduced based on the condition of the book. This decision will be up to the librarian or building administrator.

Once the current school year is closed no fines will be removed or reduced.

INTERIM REPORTS

Interim reports will be sent home quarterly.

GRADING PERIODS

Students will receive a report card at the end of each nine week period indicating their grades for each course of study for that portion of the academic term.

When a student appears to be at risk of failure, reasonable efforts will be made to notify the parents so they can talk with the teacher about what actions can be taken to improve poor grades.

PROMOTION, ACCELERATION, AND RETENTION (5410)

Promotion to the next grade (or level) is based on the following criteria:

- current level of achievement based on instructional objectives and mandated requirements for the current grade
- potential for success at the next level
- emotional, physical, and/or social maturity necessary for a successful learning experience in the next grade

A student may be accelerated (either by whole-grade or by subject area) when his/her performance and measured ability significantly exceeds that of his/her grade level peers. Students can be nominated for acceleration by teachers, administrators, parents, and the student him/herself. Decisions regarding acceleration are based on the following criteria:

- achievement of grade/course objective and any applicable State-mandated requirements for the grade/course in which the student is currently and any grade(s)/course(s) in the student will skip
- achievement of instructional objectives for the present grade/course as well as the succeeding one(s)
- potential for success in the accelerated placement based on sufficient proficiency at current level
- social, emotional, and physical maturation necessary for success in an accelerated placement

A student may be retained at his/her current grade level based on the following criteria:

- o failure to achieve the instructional objectives at the current grade level that are requisite for success at the next grade level
- o scoring at the below basic level on any State-mandated assessment test

A student will be retained if s/he is truant (absent without excuse) for more than ten percent (10%) of the required attendance days of the current school year AND has failed two (2) or more of the required curriculum subject areas in the current grade.

Even if s/he falls in the preceding category, a student may be promoted if the Principal and the teachers of the classes that the student failed agree that the student is academically prepared to be promoted.

No student will be promoted to the fourth grade if s/he attained a score in the range designated by O.R.C. 3310.0710 (A)(3) on the State mandated assessment except in accordance with the provisions of Policy 2623.02 - Third Grade Reading Guarantee or in accordance with State law.

EDUCATIONAL OPTIONS (2370)

A list of the approved Educational Options is available in the Board Office.

In order to participate in an Educational Option, the student must first submit an application for approval by the superintendent. Students under the age of 18 may only participate with the written consent of their parent or guardian. Applications are available in the Board Office. Credit will be granted upon the successful completion of an approved program and will be assigned according to student performance relative to stated objectives of the approved instructional and performance plan and in accordance with District policy and established administrative guidelines.

RECOGNITION OF STUDENT ACHIEVEMENT (5451)

Students who display significant achievements during the course of the year are recognized for their accomplishments. Areas that may merit recognition include, but are not limited to, academics, athletics, performing arts, citizenship, and volunteerism. Recognition for such activities is initiated by the staff and coordinated by the building principal.

HOMEWORK (2330)

Homework will be assigned. Student grades will reflect the completion of all work, including outside assignments. Homework is also part of the student's preparation for state assessments.

COMPUTER TECHNOLOGY AND NETWORKS (7540.03)

Technology has fundamentally altered the ways in which information is accessed, communicated, and transferred in society. As a result, educators are continually adapting their means and methods of instruction, and the way they approach student learning, to incorporate the vast, diverse, and unique resources available through the Internet. The Board of Education provides Technology Resources (as defined in Bylaw 0100) to support the educational and professional needs of its students and staff. With respect to students, District Technology Resources afford them the opportunity to acquire the skills and knowledge to learn effectively and live productively in a digital world. The Board provides students with access to the Internet for limited educational purposes only and utilizes online educational services/apps to enhance the instruction delivered to its students. The District's computer network and Internet system does not serve as a public access service or a public forum, and the Board imposes reasonable restrictions on its use consistent with its limited educational purpose.

The Board regulates the use of District Technology Resources by principles consistent with applicable local, State, and Federal laws, the District's educational mission, and articulated expectations of student conduct as delineated in the Student Code of Conduct. This policy and its related administrative guidelines and the Student Code of Conduct govern students' use of District Technology Resources and students' personal communication devices when they are connected to the District computer network, Internet connection, and/or online educational services/apps, or when used while the student is on Board-owned property or at a Board-sponsored activity (see Policy 5136). Users are required to refrain from actions that are illegal (such as libel, slander, vandalism, harassment, theft, plagiarism, inappropriate access, and the like) or unkind (such as personal attacks, invasion of privacy, injurious comment, and the like). Because its Technology Resources are not unlimited, the Board has also instituted restrictions aimed at preserving these resources, such as placing limits on use of bandwidth, storage space, and printers.

Users have no right or expectation to privacy when using District Technology Resources (including, but not limited to, privacy in the content of their personal files, e-mails, and records of their online activity when using the District's computer network and/or Internet connection).

First, the Board may not be able to technologically limit access, through its Technology Resources, to only those services and resources that have been authorized for the purpose of instruction, study and research related to the curriculum. Unlike in the past when educators and community members had the opportunity to review and screen materials to assess their appropriateness for supporting and enriching the curriculum according to adopted guidelines and reasonable selection criteria (taking into account the varied instructional needs, learning styles, abilities, and developmental levels of the students who would be exposed to them), access to the Internet, because it serves as a gateway to any publicly available file server in the world, opens classrooms and students to electronic information resources that may not have been screened by educators for use by students of various ages.

Pursuant to Federal law, the Board has implemented technology protection measures that protect against (e.g., filter or block) access to visual displays/depictions/materials that are obscene, constitute child pornography, and/or are harmful to minors, as defined by the Children's Internet Protection Act. At the discretion of the Board or the Superintendent, the technology protection measures may be configured to protect against access to other material considered inappropriate for students to access. The Board also utilizes software and/or hardware to monitor online activity of students to restrict access to child pornography and other material that is obscene, objectionable, inappropriate and/or harmful to minors. The technology protection measures may not be disabled at any time that students may be using District Technology Resources, if such disabling will cease to protect against access to materials that are prohibited under the Children's Internet Protection Act. Any student who attempts to disable the technology protection measures will be subject to discipline.

The Superintendent may temporarily or permanently unblock access to websites or online educational services/apps containing appropriate material, if access to such sites has been inappropriately blocked by the technology protection measures. The determination of whether material is appropriate or inappropriate shall be based on the

content of the material and the intended use of the material, not on the protection actions of the technology protection measures.

Parents are advised that a determined user may be able to gain access to services and/or resources on the Internet that the Board has not authorized for educational purposes. In fact, it is impossible to guarantee students will not gain access through the Internet to information and communications that they and/or their parents may find inappropriate, offensive, objectionable or controversial. Parents of minors are responsible for setting and conveying the standards that their children should follow when using the Internet.

Pursuant to Federal law, students shall receive education about the following:

- safety and security while using e-mail, chat rooms, social media, and other forms of direct electronic communications
- the dangers inherent with the online disclosure of personally identifiable information
- the consequences of unauthorized access (e.g., "hacking", "harvesting", "digital piracy", "data mining", etc.), cyberbullying and other unlawful or inappropriate activities by students online, and
- unauthorized disclosure, use, and dissemination of personally-identifiable information regarding minors.

Staff members shall provide instruction for their students regarding the appropriate use of technology and online safety and security as specified above. Furthermore, staff members will monitor the online activities of students while at school.

Building principals are responsible for providing training so that Internet users under their supervision are knowledgeable about this policy and its accompanying guidelines. The Board expects that staff members will provide guidance and instruction to students in the appropriate use of District Technology Resources. Such training shall include, but not be limited to, education concerning appropriate online behavior, including interacting with other individuals on social media, including in chat rooms and cyberbullying awareness and response. All users of District Technology Resources (and their parents if they are minors) are required to sign a written agreement to abide by the terms and conditions of this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

Students are responsible for good behavior when using District Technology Resources – i.e., behavior comparable to that expected of students when they are in classrooms, school hallways, and other school premises and school sponsored events. Communications on the Internet are often public in nature. General school rules for behavior and communication apply. The Board does not approve any use of its Technology Resources that is not authorized by or conducted strictly in compliance with this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

Users who disregard this policy and its accompanying guidelines may have their use privileges suspended or revoked, and disciplinary action taken against them. Users are personally responsible and liable, both civilly and criminally, for uses of District Technology Resources that are not authorized by this policy and its accompanying guidelines.

The Board designates the Superintendent and Technology Coordinator as the administrators responsible for initiating, implementing, and enforcing this policy and its

accompanying guidelines as they apply to students' use of District Technology Resources.

STUDENT ASSESSMENT (2623)

The Board of Education shall assess student achievement and needs in all program areas in compliance with State law and the rules adopted by the State Board of Education. The purpose of such assessments will be to determine the progress of students and to assist them in attaining student performance objectives and the educational achievement goals of this District.

The Board shall administer the State-mandated tests (e.g., diagnostic assessments and achievement tests) to students at the times designated by the State Board of Education. The Board may, for medical reasons or other good cause, excuse a student from taking a State-mandated test on the date scheduled, but any such test shall be administered to such excused student not later than nine (9) days following the scheduled date. The Board shall annually report, not later than June 30th, the number of students who have not taken one (1) or more of the State-mandated tests to the State Board of Education.

SECTION III - STUDENT ACTIVITIES

SCHOOL-SPONSORED CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES (2430)

The Madison Local School District provides students the opportunity to broaden their learning through curricular-related activities

All school clubs and activities must be authorized by the principal.

Extra-curricular activities do not reflect the School curriculum, but are made available to students to allow them to pursue additional worthwhile activities such as recreational sports, drama, and the like.

NONSCHOOL-SPONSORED CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES (2430)

Non-school-sponsored student groups may meet in the school building during non-instructional hours. The application for permission to use school facilities can be obtained from the Principal. The applicant must verify that the activity is being initiated by students, that attendance is voluntary, that no school staff person is actively involved in the event during contracted hours, and that the event will not interfere with school activities. All school rules relating to student conduct and equal opportunity to participate apply to such activities.

All groups must comply with School rules and must provide equal opportunity to participate.

No non-district-sponsored organization may use the name of the school or school mascot on any materials or information.

SECTION IV - STUDENT CONDUCT

ATTENDANCE (5200)

SCHOOL ATTENDANCE POLICY

The educational program offered by this District is predicated upon the presence of the student and requires continuity of instruction and classroom participation. Attendance shall be required of all students enrolled in the schools during the days and hours that the school is in session or during the attendance sessions to which s/he has been assigned.

In accordance with the statute, the Superintendent shall require, from the parent of each student of compulsory school age or from an adult student who has been absent from school or from class for any reason, a statement of the cause for such absence. The Board of Education reserves the right to verify such statements and to investigate the cause of every single absence or prolonged absence.

The Board considers the following factors to be reasonable excuses for time missed at school:

- A. personal illness (a written physician's statement verifying the illness may be required)
- B. appointment with a health care provider
- C. illness in the family necessitating the presence of the child
- D. quarantine of the home
- E. death in the family
- F. necessary work at home due to absence or incapacity of parent(s)/guardian(s)
- G. observation or celebration of a bona fide religious holiday
- H. out-of-state travel (up to a maximum twenty-four (24) hours per school year that the student's school is open for instruction) to participate in a District-approved enrichment or extracurricular activity

Any classroom assignment missed due to the absence shall be completed by the student.

If the student will be absent for twenty-four (24) or more consecutive hours that the student's school is open for instruction, a classroom teacher shall accompany the student during the travel period to provide the student with instructional assistance.

- I. such good cause as may be acceptable to the Superintendent
- J. medically necessary leave for a pregnant student in accordance with Policy 5751

- K. absences due to a student's placement in foster care or change in foster care placement or any court proceedings related to other foster care status
- L. absences due to a student being homeless

Attendance need not always be within the school facilities, but a student will be considered to be in attendance if present at any place where school is in session by the authority of the Board.

The Board shall consider each student assigned to a program of other guided learning experiences to be in regular attendance for the program provided that s/he reports to such staff member s/he is assigned for guidance at the place in which s/he is conducting study, and regularly demonstrates progress toward the objectives of the course of study.

At the discretion of the Superintendent, a student may be excused for a longer period of time than ten (10) days if a child's parent or guardian has recently died or become totally or partially incapacitated and there is no older brother or sister living in the home who is out of school. (The Superintendent may request a certificate of a physician attesting to the physical condition of the parent or guardian.)

Attendance shall be taken at the commencement of the school day in buildings with non-period-based schedules. Attendance for students arriving late or leaving early must be tracked and recorded to the nearest full hour.

CONTACTING THE PARENT/GUARDIAN OF AN ABSENT STUDENT

When a parent, guardian, or other person having care of a student has failed to initiate a telephone call or other communication notifying the school or building administration of the student's excused or unexcused absence within 120 minutes after the beginning of the school day, the attendance officer or designee for each school building shall make at least one (1) attempt to contact the parent, guardian, or other person having care of any student who is recorded as absent without legitimate excuse within 120 minutes after the beginning of each school day by a method designated by the Superintendent in accordance with Ohio law (see AG 5200).

EXCESSIVE ABSENCES

When a student of compulsory school age is absent from school with combined nonmedical excused absences and unexcused absences in excess of thirty-eight (38) or more hours in one (1) school month, or sixty-five (65) or more hours in a school year, that student is considered "excessively absent" from school. The District or school shall notify the child's parent or guardian of the child's absences, in writing, within seven (7) school days after the date of the absence that triggered the notice requirement. At the same time written notice is given, any appropriate intervention action listed herein may be taken.

The following "medical excuses" will not count toward a student's excessive absence hours: (1) personal illness; (2) illness in the family necessitating the presence of the child; (3) quarantine of the home; (4) health care provider appointments (doctor, dentist, mental health provider, etc.); (5) medically-necessary leave for a pregnant student in accordance with Policy 5751; (6) death in the family; or (7) other set of

circumstances the Superintendent deems on a case-by-case basis to be a good and sufficient cause for medical absence from school.

A medically excused absence occurs any time a student is out of school due to illness or medical visit (physician, dentist, mental health, etc.). A student may have up to ten (10) medically excused absences without a doctor's note, but with a phone call from a parent/guardian. This policy will be extended beyond ten (10) days if the student or someone in the student's family is in quarantine due to recognized pandemic/epidemic (e.g., COVID-19) or experiencing symptoms of the pandemic/epidemic.

HABITUALLY TRUANT

A student will be considered habitually truant if the student is of compulsory school age and absent without a legitimate excuse for thirty (30) or more consecutive hours, for forty-two (42) or more hours in one (1) school month, or for seventy-two (72) or more hours in one (1) school year.

Legitimate excuses for the absence of a student who is otherwise habitually truant include but are not limited to:

- A. the student was enrolled in another school district;
- B. the student was excused from attendance in accordance with R.C 3321.04; or
- C. the student has received an age and schooling certificate.

ABSENCE INTERVENTION TEAM

To the extent required by law as determined on an annual basis, within ten (10) days of a student becoming habitually truant, the Principal shall assign the student to an absence intervention team.

Within fourteen (14) school days after the assignment of a student to an absence intervention team, the team shall develop an intervention plan for that student in an effort to reduce or eliminate further absences. Each intervention plan shall vary based on the individual needs of the student, but the plan shall state that the attendance officer shall file a complaint not later than sixty-one (61) days after the date the plan was implemented, if the child has refused to participate in, or failed to make satisfactory progress on, the intervention plan. Within seven (7) school days after the development of the plan, reasonable efforts shall be made to provide the student's parent/guardian/custodian, with written notice of the plan.

As part of the absence intervention plan, the Principal may, in his/her discretion contact the appropriate juvenile court and ask to have a student informally enrolled in any alternative to adjudication described in R.C. 2151.27(G).

Each absence intervention team may vary based on the needs of each individual student but shall include a representative from the child's building, another representative from the child's building who knows the child, and the child's parent or parent's designee, or the child's guardian, custodian, guardian ad litem, or temporary custodian. The team also may include a school psychologist, counselor, social worker,

or representative of a public or nonprofit agency designed to assist students and their families in reducing absences.

The members of the absence intervention team shall be selected within seven (7) school days of the student meeting the habitually truant threshold. Within the same period of seven (7) school days, the Principal shall make at least three meaningful, good faith attempts to secure the participation of the student's parent/guardian/custodian, guardian ad litem, or temporary custodian on that team. A good faith attempt to secure the participation of the parent shall include, but not be limited to, contacting (or attempting to contact) the parent by telephone, email, or regular mail. If the student's parent responds to any of those attempts, but is unable to participate for any reason, the Principal shall inform the parent of the parent's right to appear by the designee. If seven (7) school days elapse and the student's parent/guardian/custodian, guardian ad litem, or temporary custodian fails to respond to the attempts to secure participation, the attendance officer shall investigate whether the failure to respond triggers mandatory abuse or neglect reporting to the public children services agency. At the same time, the absence intervention team shall continue to develop an intervention plan for the child notwithstanding the absence of the child's parent/guardian/custodian, guardian ad litem, or temporary custodian.

INTERVENTION STRATEGIES

In order to address the attendance practices of a student who is habitually truant, the intervention team may as part of an intervention plan, take any of the following intervention actions:

- A. provide counseling to the student
- B. request or require the student's parent to attend a parental involvement program
- C. request or require a parent to attend a truancy prevention mediation program
- D. notify the Registrar of Motor Vehicles of the student's absences
- E. take appropriate legal action

In the event that a student becomes habitually truant within twenty-one (21) school days prior to the last day of instruction of a school year, the Principal may, in his/her discretion, assign Attendance Officer (one school official) to work with the child's parent/guardian/custodian, guardian ad litem, or temporary custodian to develop an absence intervention plan during the summer.

The absence intervention process shall commence upon the first day of instruction of the next school year.

REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

A. The attendance officer shall file a complaint in the juvenile court against a student on the sixty-first (61st) day after the implementation of an absence intervention plan or other intervention strategies, provided that all of the

following apply:

- B. The student is habitually truant.
- C. The school district or school has made meaningful attempts to re-engage the student through the absence intervention plan, other intervention strategies, and any offered alternatives to adjudication, if applicable.

If the student, at any time during the implementation phase of the absence intervention plan or other intervention strategies, is absent without legitimate excuse for thirty (30) or more consecutive hours or forty-two (42) or more hours in one school month, the attendance officer shall file a complaint in juvenile court against that student, unless the absence intervention team has determined that the student has made substantial progress on the absence intervention plan.

In the event that the sixty-first (61st) day after the implementation of the absence intervention plan or other intervention strategies falls on a day during the summer months, the attendance officer may extend the implementation of the plan and delay the filing of the complaint for an additional thirty (30) days from the first day of instruction of next school year.

The Superintendent is authorized to establish an educational program for parents of truant students which is designed to encourage parents to ensure that their children attend school regularly. Any parent who does not complete the program is to be reported to law enforcement authorities for parental education neglect, a fourth class misdemeanor if found guilty.

Whenever any student of compulsory school age has sixty (60) consecutive hours in a single month or a total of ninety (90) hours of unexcused absence from school during the school year, s/he will be considered habitually absent under R.C. 3321.13(b)(2). The Board authorizes the Superintendent to inform the student and his/her parents, guardian, or custodian of the record of absences without legitimate excuse as well as the District's intent to notify the Registrar of Motor Vehicles, if appropriate, and the Judge of the Juvenile Court of the student's unexcused absence and habitually absent status.

If a student who is habitually truant violates the order of a juvenile court regarding the student's prior adjudication as an unruly child for being a habitual truant, s/he may further be adjudicated as a delinquent child.

The District shall report to the Ohio Department of Education, as soon as practicable, and in a format and manner determined by the Department, any of the following occurrences:

- A. when a notice that a student has been absent with or without legitimate excuse for thirty-eight (38) or more hours in one (1) school month, or sixty-five (65) or more hours in a school year is submitted to a parent/guardian/or custodian;
- B. when a child of compulsory school age has been absent without legitimate excuse from the public school the child is supposed to attend for thirty (30) or

- more consecutive hours, forty-two (42) or more hours in one school month, or seventy-two (72) or more hours in a school year;
- C. when a child of compulsory school age who has been adjudicated an unruly child for being a habitual truant violates the court order regarding that adjudication;
- D. when an absence intervention plan has been implemented for a child under this policy.

This policy was developed after consultation with the judge of the juvenile court of Richland County/Counties, with the parents, guardians, or other persons having care of the students attending school in the district, and with appropriate State and local agencies.

TRACKING REMOTE ATTENDANCE

Consistent with the District's remote learning plan (e.g., Blended Learning, On-Line Learning, etc.), the District will provide a variety of instruction models, including both teacher-led remote learning and self-directed remote learning.

Student attendance in teacher-led remote learning (synchronous web-based instruction) shall be tracked in the same manner as hourly, in-person instruction. Teachers are encouraged to verify meaningful attendance in a method selected by the teacher.

In addition to the reasons listed at the beginning of this policy, absences from teacherled remote learning (synchronous web-based instruction) may be considered excused under the following circumstances, with notice from a parent/guardian:

- A. temporary internet outage for individual students or households;
- B. unexpected technical difficulties for individual students or households, such as password resets or software upgrades occurring during a teacher-led remote learning lesson;
- C. computer/device malfunction;
- D. malfunction of a District-owned device for which the District is providing technical assistance, repair, or replacement.

Attendance in self-directed remote learning (asynchronous) shall be tracked by evidence of participation, which may include, but is not limited to:

- A. daily logins to learning management systems;
- B. daily interactions with the teacher to acknowledge attendance, which may include, but are not limited to, messages, emails, telephone calls, video chats or

other formats that enable teachers to engage with students; and

C. assignment completion.

The teacher will determine the number of hours a typical student would take to complete an assignment and report those hours of attendance when the assignment is completed. A teacher may adjust the number of hours of attendance based on the length of time the student actually spent on the assignment, as reported by the student, parent, or other person with knowledge.

COUNSELING OF HABITUAL ABSENCES

(30 Consecutive Unexcused Hours, 42 Unexcused Hours in a School Month, 72 Unexcused Hours in a School Year)

When a student is habitually truant, the following will occur:

- 1. Within 7 days of the triggering absence, the district will:
 - a. Select members of the absence intervention team
 - b. Make 3 meaningful attempts to secure the participation of the student's parent or guardian on the absence intervention team.
- 2. Within 10 Days of the triggering absence, the student will be assigned to the selected absence intervention team.
- 3. Within 14 Days of the triggering absence, the district will develop the student's absence intervention plan.
- 4. If the student does not make progress on the plan or continues to be absent, the district will file a complaint in juvenile court if the student is a minor. If the student is 18 years of age, the district may place the student in an alternative learning program.

NOTIFICATION OF ABSENCE

If a student will be absent, the parents must notify the School office by phone by 10:15 a.m. and provide an explanation. If prior contact is not possible, the parents should provide a written excuse as soon as possible after the student's absence. When no excuse is provided, the absence will be unexcused and the student will be identified as truant for that school day. If the offered excuse for a student's absence is questionable or if the number of student absences is excessive, the school staff will notify the parents of the need for improvement in the student's attendance.

Students with a health condition that causes repeated absences must provide the administration with an explanation of the condition from a registered physician.

HOMEBOUND INSTRUCTION (2412)

The School may arrange for individual instruction at home for students who are unable to attend school because of an accident, illness, or disability. Such instruction may be arranged upon receipt of documentation of the student's condition from a physician. For more information, contact Student Services Supervisor.

MAKE-UP OF TESTS AND OTHER SCHOOL WORK

Students who are absent from school with an excuse shall be given the opportunity to make-up missed work. The student should contact the teacher(s) as soon as possible to obtain assignments.

The number of days for completion of make-up work will be equivalent to the number of excused days of absence.

If a student misses a teacher's test due to an excused absence, s/he should make arrangements with the teacher to take the test at another time. If s/he misses a Statemandated assessment test or other standardized test, the student should consult with the principal to arrange for administration of the test at another time.

SUSPENSION FROM SCHOOL

Absence from school due to suspension shall be considered an authorized absence.

UNEXCUSED ABSENCES

Any student who is absent from school for all or any part of the day without a legitimate excuse shall be considered truant and the student and his/her parents shall be subject to the truancy laws of the State. Please refer also to "Truancy" section of this handbook.

TARDINESS

A student K-4 who is not in his/her assigned location by 8:50 a.m. shall be considered tardy. A student in grade 5 who is not in his/her assigned location by 7:50 a.m. shall be considered tardy. Any student arriving late to school is to report to the School office before going to class.

VACATIONS DURING THE SCHOOL YEAR

It is recommended that parents not take their child out of school for vacations. When a family vacation must be scheduled during the school year, the parents must discuss the matter with the Principal to make necessary arrangements. It may be possible for the student to receive certain assignments that may be completed during the trip.

CODE OF CONDUCT (5500)

EXPECTED BEHAVIORS

Students are expected to:

- o act courteously to adults and fellow students;
- o be prompt to school and attentive in class;
- o work cooperatively with others when involved in accomplishing a common goal regardless of the other's ability, gender, race, or ethnic background;

- o complete assigned tasks on time and as directed;
- o help maintain a school environment that is safe, friendly, and productive;
- o act at all times in a manner that reflects pride in self, family, and in the School.

CLASSROOM ENVIRONMENT

It is the responsibility of students, teachers, and administrators to maintain a classroom environment that allows:

- A. a teacher to communicate effectively with all student in the class; and
- B. all students in the class the opportunity to learn.

DRESS AND GROOMING (5511)

Students shall observe general guidelines for dress and appearance including:

- Dress and grooming will be clean and in keeping with health, sanitary, and safety requirements
- When a student is participating in school activities, his/her dress and grooming will not disrupt his/her performance or that of other students, or constitute a health threat to the individual or other students
- Dress and grooming will not be such as to disrupt the teaching-learning process
- Shoes must be worn at all times. Slippers are not allowed. Flip-flop sandals must have a back that extends around the ankle.
- Tops must extend, minimally, to below the waistline.
- Skirts or shorts may only be worn if they extend, minimally, to the student's fingertips when their arms are fully extended at their side.
- Examples of non-appropriate dress include, but are not limited to:
 - Torn, cut, or frayed clothes
 - Sleeveless shirts, unless a short sleeve or long sleeve shirt is worn underneath
 - Pajama bottoms and/or tops
 - Non-prescription sunglasses
 - See-through clothing
 - Shirts with inappropriate printings or designs, including but not limited to tobacco, drugs, alcohol, obscene or suggestive language or gestures
 - Hats/do-rags/bandannas/athletic headbands or other head covering
 - Sagging style pants/shorts
 - Student clothing or personal appearance that disrupts the educational process
 - Clothing that endangers the safety of self or others
 - Tattoos with an offensive or intimidating picture and/or message

Violation of the dress code can result in removal from class (until the violation can be resolved) and/or disciplinary action.

The principal or his/her designee has the final say on appropriate attire and grooming.

CARE OF PROPERTY (5513)

Students are responsible for the care of their own personal property. The School is not responsible for personal property. Valuables such as jewelry or irreplaceable items should not be brought to school.

Damage to or loss of school equipment and facilities wastes taxpayers' money and undermines the school program. Therefore, if a student damages or loses school property, the student and/or his/her parents will be required to pay for the replacement or repair. If the damage or loss was intentional, the student will be subject to discipline according to the Student Discipline Code.

BULLYING, HARASSMENT, AND INTIMIDATION (5517.01)

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe, positive, productive, and nurturing educational environment for all of its students. The Board encourages the promotion of positive interpersonal relations between members of the school community.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying toward a student, whether by other students, staff, or third parties is strictly prohibited and will not be tolerated. This prohibition includes aggressive behavior, physical, verbal, and psychological abuse, and violence within a dating relationship. The Board will not tolerate any gestures, comments, threats, or actions, which cause or threaten to cause bodily harm or personal degradation. This policy applies to all activities in the District, including activities on school property, on a school bus, or while enroute to or from school, and those occurring off school property if the student or employee is at any school-sponsored, school-approved or school-related activity or function, such as field trips or athletic events where students are under the school's control, in a school vehicle, or where an employee is engaged in school business.

This policy has been developed in consultation with parents, District employees, volunteers, students, and community members as prescribed in R.C. 3313.666 and the State Board of Education's Model Policy.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying means:

- any intentional written, verbal, electronic, or physical act that a student or group of students exhibits toward another particular student(s) more than once and the behavior both causes mental or physical harm to the other student(s) and is sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive that it creates an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for the other student(s); or
- Violence within a dating relationship.

"Electronic act" means an act committed through the use of a cellular telephone, computer, pager, personal communication device, or other electronic communication device.

Aggressive behavior is defined as inappropriate conduct that is repeated enough, or serious enough, to negatively impact a student's educational, physical, or emotional well-being. This type of behavior is a form of intimidation and harassment, although it need not be based on any of the legally protected characteristics, such as sex, race, color,

national origin, marital status, or disability. It would include, but not be limited to, such behaviors as stalking, bullying/cyberbullying, intimidating, menacing, coercion, name calling, taunting, making threats, and hazing.

Harassment, intimidation, or bullying also means cyberbullying through electronically transmitted acts (i.e., internet, e-mail, cellular telephone, personal digital assistant (PDA), or wireless hand-held device) that a student(s) or a group of students exhibits toward another particular student(s) more than once and the behavior both causes mental and physical harm to the other student and is sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive that it creates an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for the other student(s).

Any student or student's parent/guardian who believes s/he has been or is the victim of aggressive behavior should immediately report the situation to the Building Administrator. The student may also report concerns to teachers and other school staff who will be responsible for notifying the appropriate administrator or Board official. Complaints against the Building Principal should be filed with the Superintendent. Complaints against the Superintendent should be filed with the Board President.

Every student is encouraged, and every staff member is required, to report any situation that they believe to be aggressive behavior directed toward a student. Reports may be made to those identified above.

All complaints about aggressive behavior that may violate this policy shall be promptly investigated. The Building Principal or appropriate administrator shall prepare a written report of the investigation upon completion. Such report shall include findings of fact, a determination of whether acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying were verified, and, when prohibited acts are verified, a recommendation for intervention, including disciplinary action shall be included in the report. Where appropriate, written witness statements shall be attached to the report.

If the investigation finds an instance of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying/cyberbullying by an electronic act or otherwise, has occurred, it will result in prompt and appropriate remedial and/or disciplinary action. This may include suspension or up to expulsion for students, up to discharge for employees, exclusion for parents, guests, volunteers, and contractors, and removal from any official position and/or a request to resign for Board members. Individuals may also be referred to law enforcement officials.

If, during an investigation of a reported act of harassment, intimidation and/or bullying/cyberbullying, the Principal or appropriate administrator believes that the reported misconduct may have created a hostile learning environment and may have constituted unlawful discriminatory harassment based on a Protected Class, the Principal will report the act of bullying and/or harassment to one of the Anti-Harassment Compliance Officers so that it may be investigated in accordance with the procedures set forth in Policy 5517 - Anti-Harassment.

Retaliation against any person who reports, is thought to have reported, files a complaint, or otherwise participates in an investigation or inquiry concerning allegations of aggressive behavior is prohibited and will not be tolerated. Such retaliation shall be considered a serious violation of Board policy and independent of whether a complaint

is substantiated. Suspected retaliation should be reported in the same manner as aggressive behavior. Retaliation may result in disciplinary action as indicated above.

Deliberately making false reports about harassment, intimidation, bullying, and/or other aggressive behavior for the purpose of getting someone in trouble is similarly prohibited and will not be tolerated. Deliberately making false reports may result in disciplinary action as indicated above.

If a student or other individual believes there has been aggressive behavior, regardless of whether it fits a particular definition, s/he should report it and allow the administration to determine the appropriate course of action.

The District shall implement intervention strategies (AG 5517.01) to protect a victim or other person from new or additional harassment, intimidation, or bullying and from retaliation following such a report.

This policy shall not be interpreted to infringe upon the First Amendment rights of students (i.e., to prohibit a reasoned and civil exchange of opinions, or debate, that is conducted at appropriate times and places during the school day and is protected by State or Federal law).

The complainant shall be notified of the findings of the investigation, and as appropriate, that remedial action has been taken. If after investigation, acts of bullying against a specific student are verified, the Building Director or appropriate administrator shall notify the custodial parent/guardian of the victim of such finding. In providing such notification care shall be taken to respect the statutory privacy rights of the perpetrator of such harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

If after investigation, acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying by a specific student are verified, the Building Director or appropriate administrator shall notify in writing the custodial parent/guardian of the perpetrator of that finding. If disciplinary consequences are imposed against such student, a description of such discipline shall be included in the notification.

COMPLAINTS

Students and/or their parents/guardians may file reports regarding suspected harassment, intimidation, or bullying. Such reports shall be reasonably specific including person(s) involved, number of times and places of the alleged conduct, the target of suspected harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, and the names of any potential student or staff witnesses. Such reports may be filed with any school staff member or administrator, and they shall be promptly forwarded to the Building Director for review, investigation, and action.

Students, parents/guardians, and school personnel may make informal or anonymous complaints of conduct that they consider to be harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying by verbal report to a teacher, school administrator, or other school personnel. Such complaints shall be reasonably specific including person(s) involved, number of times and places of the alleged conduct, the target of suspected harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, and the names of any potential student or staff witnesses. A school staff member or administrator who receives an informal or anonymous complaint shall promptly document the complaint in writing, including the information

provided. This written report shall be promptly forwarded by the school staff member and/or administrator to the Building Director for review, investigation, and appropriate action.

Individuals who make informal complaints as provided above may request that their name be maintained in confidence by the school staff member(s) and administrator(s) who receive the complaint. Anonymous complaints shall be reviewed and reasonable action shall be taken to address the situation, to the extent such action may be taken that (1) does not disclose the source of the complaint, and (2) is consistent with the due process rights of the student(s) alleged to have committed acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

When an individual making an informal complaint has requested anonymity, the investigation of such complaint shall be limited as is appropriate in view of the anonymity of the complaint. Such limitation of investigation may include restricting action to a simple review of the complaint subject to receipt of further information and/or the withdrawal by the complaining student of the condition that his/her report be anonymous.

PRIVACY/CONFIDENTIALITY

The School District will respect the privacy of the complainant, the individual(s) against whom the complaint is filed, and the witnesses as much as possible, consistent with the Board's legal obligations to investigate, to take appropriate action, and to conform with any discovery or disclosure obligations. All records generated under this policy and its related administrative guidelines shall be maintained as confidential to the extent permitted by law.

REPORTING REQUIREMENT

At least semi-annually, the Superintendent shall provide to the President of the Board a written summary of all reported incidents and post the summary on the District web site (if one exists). The list shall be limited to the number of verified acts of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying, whether in the classroom, on school property, to and from school, or at school-sponsored events.

Allegations of criminal misconduct and suspected child abuse will be reported to the appropriate law enforcement agency and/or to Child Protective Services in accordance with statute. District personnel shall cooperate with investigations by such agencies.

IMMUNITY

A School District employee, student, or volunteer shall be individually immune from liability in a civil action for damages arising from reporting an incident in accordance with this policy and R.C. 3313.666 if that person reports an incident of harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying promptly, in good faith, and in compliance with the procedures specified in this policy. Such immunity from liability shall not apply to an employee, student, or volunteer determined to have made an intentionally false report about harassment, intimidation, and/or bullying.

NOTIFICATION

Notice of this policy will be annually circulated to and posted in conspicuous locations in all school buildings and departments within the District and discussed with students, as well as incorporated into the teacher, student, and parent/guardian handbooks. At

least once each school year a written statement describing the policy and consequences for violations of the policy shall be sent to each student's custodial parent or guardian.

The statement may be sent with regular student report cards or may be delivered electronically.

The policy and an explanation of the seriousness of bullying by electronic means shall be made available to students in the District and to their custodial parents or guardians.

State and Federal rights posters on discrimination and harassment shall also be posted at each building. All new hires will be required to review and sign off on this policy and the related complaint procedures.

EDUCATION AND TRAINING

In support of this policy, the Board promotes preventative educational measures to create greater awareness of aggressive behavior, including bullying and violence within a dating relationship. The Superintendent or designee shall provide appropriate training to all members of the School District community related to the implementation of this policy and its accompanying administrative guidelines. All training regarding the Board's policy and administrative guidelines about aggressive behavior and bullying in general, will be age and content appropriate.

Annually, the District shall provide all students enrolled in the District with ageappropriate instruction regarding the Board's policy, including a written or verbal discussion of the consequences for violations of the policy, to the extent that State or Federal funds are appropriated for this purpose.

Students in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) shall receive age-appropriate instruction in dating violence prevention education, including instruction in recognizing dating violence warning signs and characteristics of healthy relationships. Parents, who submit a written request to the Building Director to examine the dating violence prevention instruction materials used in the school, will be afforded an opportunity to review the materials within a reasonable period of time.

The District shall provide training, workshops, and/or courses on this policy for school employees and volunteers who have direct contact with students, to the extent that State or Federal funds are appropriated for these purposes. Time spent by school staff in these training programs shall apply toward mandated continuing education requirements.

In accordance with Board Policy 8462, the Superintendent shall include a review of this policy on bullying and other forms of harassment in the required training in the prevention of child abuse, violence, and substance abuse and the promotion of positive youth development.

The Superintendent shall develop administrative guidelines to implement this policy. Guidelines shall include reporting and investigative procedures, as needed. The complaint procedure established by the Superintendent shall be followed.

STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT (5500)

Respect for law and for those persons in authority shall be expected of all students. This includes conformity to school rules as well as general provisions of law affecting students. Respect for the rights of others, consideration of their privileges, and cooperative citizenship shall also be expected of all members of the school community. The Board of Education has zero tolerance of violent, disruptive, or inappropriate behavior by its students.

Respect for real and personal property; pride in one's work; achievement within the range of one's ability; and exemplary personal standards of courtesy, decency, and honesty shall be maintained in the schools of this District. It is the responsibility of students, teachers and administrators to maintain a classroom environment that:

- allows teachers to communicate effectively with all students in the class;
- allows all students in the class the opportunity to learn;
- has consequences that are fair, and developmentally appropriate;
- considers the student and the circumstances of the situation; and
- enforces the student Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code accordingly.

Students may be subject to discipline for violation of the Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code even if that conduct occurs on property not owned or controlled by the Board but that is connected to activities or incidents that have occurred on property owned or controlled by the Board, or conduct that, regardless of where it occurs, is directed at a Board official or employee, or the property of such official or employee.

Student conduct shall be governed by the rules and provisions of the Student Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code. This Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code shall be reviewed periodically. R.C. 3313.20, 3313.534, 3313.66, 3313.661

DISCIPLINE (5600)

- The teacher-pupil relationship in the classroom should be one of mutual respect at all times.
- The teacher shall be recognized as the person in authority to maintain the decorum of the classroom and building.
- The Board of Education delegates to school officials and teachers the authority to enforce regulations regarding conduct of students.
- The Board of Education will support teachers and administrators to the fullest in their efforts to maintain proper discipline among students.

A violation of any rule may result in disciplinary action including assigned work, promotion and retention or credit penalties, various forms of detention, loss of privileges, written notice to or conference with parents/guardians (by phone or in person), compensatory payment of damages, in-school detention, placement in the Madison Alternative Program, out of school suspension, expulsion, emergency removal, or referral to the police, Children's Services, and / or Juvenile Court. Where applicable, permanent exclusion may also result.

The School is committed to providing prompt, reasonable discipline consistent with the severity of the incident. The consequences for misbehavior are designed to be fair, firm and consistent for all students in the School.

In cases where disciplinary action is deemed necessary, the following framework shall apply, but administrators reserve the right (administrative discretion) to use more or less severe discipline if the offense warrants.

Misconduct will be categorized into minor or major offenses.

Minor Offenses are handled by teachers. Consequences for minor offenses may result in the following:

- Warning(s)
- Parent/Guardian Contact(s)
- Teacher assigned detention
- Ongoing misbehavior may result in an office referral (major offense).

Major Offenses are strictly handled by an administrator. Based on the behavior the administrator may utilize:

- Warning(s)
- Parent/Guardian Contact(s)
- Forms of Detention(s)
- Suspension of Driving and/or Bus Riding Privileges
- In-School Detention(s)
- Out of School Suspension(s)
- Out of School Suspension with Recommendation of Expulsion

Major offenses will be categorized into three levels. Consequences for level one offenses may be administrator conferences, suspension of driving privileges, and forms of detention (in-school and after school detention). Consequences for level two offenses may result in suspension from school. Consequences for level three offenses may result in a ten day suspension from school with a recommendation of expulsion.

Types of conduct that may result in assigned consequences: (Administrators also may contact local law enforcement for intervention in cases where there is a violation of Ohio Revised

Code.)

Level One Major Offenses

- Truancy, leaving school during regular school hours without permission from the office, missing a scheduled class without permission, being in an unauthorized area or other attendance related offenses
- Inappropriate comments toward a fellow student, visitor, teacher, employee, or administrator
- Taking part in disruptive behavior
- Insubordination to school personnel
- Use of profane language, symbols or gestures
- Violation of the electronic device policy
- Operation of a motor vehicle in a reckless manner on school property
- Violation of the student dress code
- Trespassing or loitering
- Attempts to mislead school personnel
- Inappropriate Behavior
- Repeated violation of the student conduct code
- Other similar types of conduct not specified
- Failure to serve/complete other school discipline

Level Two Major Offenses

- Fighting
- Harassment, intimidation, or hazing a fellow student, visitor, teacher, employee, or administrator
- Bullying a fellow student, visitor, teacher, employee, or administrator
- Provoking or threatening a fellow student, visitor, teacher, employee, or administrator
- Creating a Disturbance
- Disregard for authority
- Smoking, or use of tobacco (including any type or brand of E-cigarette or vapor cigarette), or possession of tobacco (including any type or brand of E-cigarette or vapor cigarette) in school buildings or on school premises.
- Possession, use, or under the influence of narcotics, marijuana, look-alike drugs, alcoholic beverages, or other dangerous substances or possession of drug-related paraphernalia, i.e. roach clips, syringes, etc. Whenever a student is suspended or expelled from school for the possession of alcohol or drugs, the Superintendent may notify the registrar of motor vehicles and the juvenile judge of the county, of the suspension or expulsion. After receiving such notification the registrar of motor vehicles is required to suspend the temporary instruction permit or driver's license of the student who is the subject of the notice. If a temporary permit or license has not been issued for that student, the registrar is prohibited from issuing a temporary permit or license. Driving privileges may be restored once the Superintendent notifies the registrar that the student has satisfied any condition established by the Superintendent.
- Theft, obtain or attempt to obtain another person's property, or breaking and entering or attempt to break and enter the school or private property.
- Destruction or defacing of school or personal property
- Repeated violation of the student conduct code
- Other similar types of conduct not specified
- Failure to serve/complete other school discipline

Level Three Major Offenses

- Assaulting a fellow student, visitor, teacher, employee, or administrator
- Supplying or selling of chemicals or any "look-alike" or counterfeit drug will result in recommendation by the principal to the superintendent for an expulsion of the student in compliance with student due process procedures. The principal/assistant principal will refer the case to the proper legal authorities for court action.
- Purposely setting off a false fire alarm
- Violation of the Alternative Program contract
- Inducing panic
- Possession of a weapon or look-alike weapon of any type
- Sexual Misconduct
- Repeated violation of the student conduct code
- Other similar types of conduct not specified

CLARIFYING STATEMENT:

The above stated infractions apply to school activities on or off campus.

DUE PROCESS RIGHTS (5611)

The Board of Education recognizes that students have limited constitutional rights when it comes to their education.

Accordingly, the Board establishes the following procedures which District Administrators shall use when dealing with students:

A. Student subject to suspension:

When a student is being considered for an out-of-school suspension by the Superintendent, principal, or other administrator:

- 1. The student will be informed in writing of the potential suspension and the reasons for the proposed action.
- 2. The student will be provided an opportunity for an informal hearing to challenge the reason for the intended suspension and to explain his/her actions.
- 3. An attempt will be made to notify parents or guardians by telephone if a suspension is issued.
- 4. Within one (1) school day of the suspension the Superintendent, principal, or other administrator will notify the parents, guardians, or custodians of the student. The notice will include the reasons for the suspension and the right of the student, parent, guardian, or custodian to appeal to the Board or its designee; the right to be represented at the appeal; and the right to request the hearing be held in executive session if before the Board. The notice shall also specify that if the student, parent, guardian, or custodian intends to appeal the suspension to the Board or its designee, such notice of appeal shall be filed, in writing, with the Treasurer of the Board or the Superintendent within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the notice to suspend. If the offense is one (1) for which the District may seek permanent exclusion, then the notice will contain that information.
- 5. Notice of this suspension will also be sent to the:
 - a. Superintendent;
 - b. student's school record (not for inclusion in the permanent record).
- 6. If a student leaves school property without permission immediately upon violation (or suspected violation) of a provision of the Student Code of Conduct/Student Discipline Code or prior to an administrator conducting an informal hearing as specified above, and the student fails to return to school on the following school day, the principal, assistant principal, Superintendent, or any other administrator, may send the student and his/her parent(s)/guardian(s) notice of the suspension, and offer to provide the student and/or his/her parents an informal hearing upon

request to discuss the reasons for the suspension and to allow the student to challenge the reasons and to explain his/her actions, any time prior to the end of the suspension period.

Appeal of Suspension to the Board or its designee

The student who is eighteen (18) or older or the student's parent(s) or guardian(s) may appeal the suspension to the Board or its designee. They may be represented in all such appeal proceedings.

A verbatim record will be kept of the hearing which may be held in executive session at the request of the student, parent, or guardian if held before the Board.

The procedure to pursue such appeal will be provided in regulations approved by the Superintendent. Notice of appeal must be filed, in writing, with the Treasurer or the Superintendent within seven (7) calendar days after the date of the notice to suspend.

While a hearing before the Board may occur in executive session, the Board must act in public.

Appeal to the Court

Under Ohio law, appeal of the Board's or its designee's decision may be made to the Court of Common Pleas.

B. Students subject to expulsion:

When a student is being considered for expulsion by the Superintendent:

- 1. The Superintendent will give the student and parent, guardian, or custodian written notice of the intended expulsion, including reasons for the intended expulsion.
- 2. The student and parent or representative have the opportunity to appear before the Superintendent or designee to challenge the proposed action or to otherwise explain the student's actions. The written notice will state the time and place to appear, which must not be earlier than three (3) school days nor later than five (5) school days after the notice is given, unless the Superintendent grants an extension upon request of the student or parent.
- 3. Within one (1) school day of the expulsion, the Superintendent will notify the parents, guardians, or custodians of the student and Treasurer of the Board. The notice will include the reasons for the expulsion and the right of the student, parent, guardian, or custodian to appeal to the Board or its designee; the right to be represented at the appeal; and the right to request the hearing be held in executive session if before the Board. The notice shall also specify that if the student, parent, guardian, or custodian intends to appeal the expulsion to the Board or its designee, such notice of appeal shall be filed, in writing, with the Treasurer of the

Board or the Superintendent within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the notice of expulsion. If the offense is one for which the District may seek permanent exclusion, then the notice will contain that information.

Appeal of Expulsion to the Board

A student who is eighteen (18) or older or a student's parent(s) or guardian(s) may appeal the expulsion by the Superintendent to the Board or its designee. They may be represented in all such appeal proceedings and will be granted a hearing before the Board or its designee.

A verbatim record will be kept of the hearing which may be held in executive session at the request of the student, parent, or guardian if it is held before the Board.

The procedure to pursue such appeal will be in accordance with regulations approved by the Superintendent. Notice of appeal must be filed, in writing, within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the Superintendent's decision to expel with the Treasurer of the Board or the Superintendent.

While a hearing before the Board may occur in executive session, the Board must act in public.

Appeal to the Court

Under State law, the decision of the Board or its designee may be further appealed to the Court of Common Pleas.

C. Students subject to emergency removal:

Students whose conduct warrants emergency removal shall be dealt with in accordance with the rights and procedures outlined in Policy 5610.03 - Emergency Removal.

D. Students subject to permanent exclusion:

Students whose conduct is that for which permanent exclusion is warranted shall be dealt with in accordance with the rights and procedures outlined in Policy 5610.01 - Permanent Exclusion of Nondisabled Students.

E. Students subject to suspension from bus riding/transportation privileges:

Student whose conduct warrant suspension from bus riding and/or transportation services shall be dealt with in accordance with the rights and procedures outlined in Policy 5610.04 - Suspension of Bus Riding/Transportation Privileges.

In determining whether disciplinary action set forth in this policy is to be implemented, District Administrators shall use a preponderance of evidence standard. Further, any

individual charged with making a disciplinary determination under this policy shall retain all documents, electronically stored information ("ESI"), and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315 - Information Management (i.e. "Litigation Hold")) created and/or received as part of an investigation.

The documents, ESI, and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315) retained may include public records and records exempt from disclosure under Federal (e.g., FERPA, ADA) and/or State law (e.g., R.C. 3319.321) – e.g., student records and confidential medical records.

The documents, ESI, and electronic media (as defined in Policy 8315) shall be retained in accordance with Policy 8310, Policy 8315, Policy 8320, and Policy 8330 for not less than three (3) years, but longer if required by the District's records retention schedule.

In addition, this statement of due process rights is to be placed in all student handbooks in a manner that will facilitate understanding by students and their parents.

These procedures shall not apply to in-school disciplinary alternatives including in-school suspensions. An in-school suspension is one served entirely in a supervised learning environment within a school setting. Nor shall these disciplinary alternative procedures apply to students who are prohibited by authorized school personnel from all or part of their participation in co-curricular, interscholastic, and/or noninterscholastic extra-curricular activities.

SUSPENSION FROM SCHOOL

When a student is being considered for a suspension, the administrator in charge will notify the student of the basis for the proposed suspension. The student will be given an opportunity to explain his/her view of the underlying facts. After that informal hearing, the Principal [or assistant principal or other administrator] will determine whether or not to suspend the student. If the decision is made to suspend the student, s/he and his/her parents will be given written notification of the suspension within one (1) day setting forth the reason for the suspension, the length of the suspension, and the process for appeal. The suspension may be appealed, within 7 calendar days after receipt of the suspension notice, to the superintendent or district treasurer. The request for an appeal must be in writing.

During the appeal process, the student shall not be allowed to remain in school.

A student who is suspended shall be permitted to complete any classroom assignments missed because of the suspension, and receive at least partial credit for a completed assignment. Grade reductions on account of the student's suspension are permitted; however, no student may receive a failing grade on a completed assignment solely on account of his/her suspension. The grade for a completed classroom assignment missed because of a suspension will be reduced by twenty-five percent (25%).

EMERGENCY REMOVAL (5610.03)

If a student's presence poses a continuing danger to persons or property, or an ongoing threat of disrupting the academic process taking place either in a classroom or elsewhere on the school premises, the Superintendent, principal or assistant principal may remove the student from any curricular or extracurricular activity or from the school premises. A teacher may remove the student from any curricular or extracurricular activity under the teacher's supervision, but not from the premises.

If a teacher makes an emergency removal, the teacher will notify a building administrator of the circumstances surrounding the removal in writing within one (1) school day. No prior notice or hearing is required for any removal under this procedure. In all cases of normal disciplinary procedures where a student is removed from curricular or extracurricular activity for less than one school day, and is not subject to further suspension for expulsion, the following due process requirements do not apply.

If the emergency removal exceeds one (1) school day, then a hearing will be held within three (3) school days after the removal is ordered. Written notice of the hearing and the reasons for removal and any intended disciplinary action will be provided to the student, as soon as practical prior to the hearing. If the student is subject to an out of school suspension, the student will have the opportunity to appear at an informal hearing before the principal, assistant principal, Superintendent or a designee, and may challenge the reasons for the removal or otherwise explain his/her actions.

Within one (1) school day of the decision to suspend, written notification will be given to the parent(s)/guardian(s) or custodian(s) of the student. This notice will include the reasons for the suspension, the right of the student or his/her parent(s)/guardian(s) or custodian(s) to appeal to the Board or its designee, and the student's right to be represented in all appeal proceedings. If it is likely that the student may be subject to expulsion, the hearing will take place within three (3) school days and will be held in accordance with the procedures outlined in the Student Expulsion Policy. The person who ordered or requested the removal will be present at the hearing. In an emergency removal, a student may be kept from class until the matter of the alleged misconduct is resolved either by reinstatement, suspension or expulsion.

A student in any of grades pre-kindergarten through 3 may be removed only for the remainder of the school day and shall be permitted to return to any curricular and extra-curricular activities on the next school day (following the day in which the student was removed or excluded). When a student in any of grades pre-kindergarten through 3 is removed and returned to his/her curricular and extra-curricular activities the next school day, the Principal is not required to hold a hearing (or provide written notice of the same).

The Principal shall not initiate suspension or expulsion proceedings against a student in any grades pre-kindergarten through 3 who was removed unless the student has committed one (1) of the following acts:

A: The student brings a firearm or knife capable of causing serious bodily injury to a school building or on to any other property (including a school vehicle) owned, controlled, or operated by the Board of Education, to an interscholastic competition, an extra-curricular event, or to any other school program or activity that is not located in a school or on property that is owned or controlled by the Board. Similarly, the

Principal can initiate suspension or expulsion proceedings if the student possesses a firearm or knife capable of causing serious bodily injury at school or on any other property (including a school vehicle) owned, controlled, or operated by the Board, at interscholastic competition, an extra-curricular event, or at any other school program or activity that is not located in a school or on property that is owned or controlled by the Board.

B: The student commits an act at school, on other school property, at an interscholastic competition, extra-curricular event, or any other school program or activity and the act: 1) would be a criminal offense if committed by an adult; and 2) results in serious physical harm to person(s) as defined in R.C. 2901.01(A)(5), or to property as defined in R.C. 2901.01(A)(6).

C: The student engages in behavior of such a nature that suspension or expulsion is necessary to protect the immediate health and safety of the student, the student's fellow classmates, the classroom staff and teachers, or other school employees. If the Superintendent or Principal reinstates a student prior to the hearing for emergency removal, the teacher may request and will be given written reasons for the reinstatement. The teacher cannot refuse to reinstate the student.

In an emergency removal, a student can be kept from class until the matter of the misconduct is disposed of either by reinstatement, suspension or expulsion.

The Superintendent shall notify the County Registrar of Motor Vehicles and Juvenile Judge, within two (2) weeks, when a student has been removed from school for misconduct involving a firearm, knife, or other weapon as defined in Board policy.

EXPULSION FROM SCHOOL (5610.01)

When a student is being considered for expulsion, the student and parent will be provided with a formal notice of the proposed expulsion. This written notice will include the reasons for the intended expulsion, notification of the opportunity to appear in person before the Superintendent or the Superintendent's designee to challenge the reasons for the expulsion and/or explain the student's action, and notification of the time and place to appear. Students being considered for expulsion may be removed immediately. A hearing will be scheduled no earlier than three (3), nor no later than five (5) school days after the notice is given. Parents may request an extension of time for the hearing. The student may be represented by his/her parents, legal counsel, and/or by a person of his/her choice at the hearing.

If a student is expelled, the student and the student's parents will be provided with written notice within one (1) school day of the imposed expulsion. The notice will include the reasons for the expulsion, the right of the student, or the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) or custodian(s) to appeal the expulsion to the Board or its designee, the right to be represented in all appeal proceedings, the right to be granted a hearing before the Board or its designee, and the right to request that the hearing be held in executive session.

The notice shall also specify that if the student, parent, guardian, or custodian intends to appeal the expulsion to the Board or its designee, such notice of appeal shall be filed, in writing, with the Treasurer of the Board or the Superintendent within fourteen (14)

calendar days after the date of the notice of expulsion. If the expulsion is upheld on appeal, a student's parents may pursue further appeal to the Court of Common Pleas.

PERMANENT EXCLUSION (5610.01)

Students whose conduct is that for which permanent exclusion is warranted shall be dealt with in accordance with the rights and procedures outlined in Policy 5610.01 – Permanent Exclusion of Nondisabled Students.

A permanent exclusion may be considered if the student is convicted or adjudicated delinquent for committing one or more of the following crimes while on the property of any Ohio school:

- A. conveying deadly weapons onto school property or to a school function;
- B. possessing deadly weapons onto school property or at a school function;
- C. carrying a concealed weapon onto school property or at a school function;
- D. trafficking in drugs onto school property or at a school function;
- E. murder, aggravated murder on school property or at a school function;
- F. voluntary or involuntary manslaughter on school grounds or at a school function;
- G. assault or aggravated assault on school property or at a school function;
- H. rape, gross sexual imposition or felonious sexual penetration on school grounds, or at a school function, when the victim is a school employee;
- I. complicity in any of the above offenses, regardless of the location.

This process is formal and may follow an expulsion with the proper notification to the parents.

DISCIPLINE OF STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES (5605)

Students with disabilities are entitled to the rights and procedures afforded by the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (I.D.E.I.A.), and, where applicable, the Americans with Disabilities Act (A.D.A.), and/or Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

SUSPENSION OF BUS RIDING/TRANSPORTATION PRIVILEGES (5610.04)

When a student is being considered for suspension of bus riding/transportation privileges, the administrator in charge will notify the student of the reason. The student will be given an opportunity to address the basis for the proposed suspension at an informal hearing. After that informal hearing, the principal [or assistant principal or

other administrator] will decide whether or not to suspend his/her bus riding/transportation privileges for all or part of the school year.

SEARCH AND SEIZURE (5771)

Administrators may search a student or his/her property (including vehicles, purses, knapsacks, gym bags, etc.) with or without the student's consent, whenever they reasonably suspect that a search will lead to the discovery of evidence of a violation of law or school rules. The extent of the search will be governed by the seriousness of the alleged infraction and the student's age. General housekeeping inspection of school property may be conducted with reasonable notice. Student lockers are the property of the District and students have no reasonable expectation of privacy in their contents or in the contents of any other District property including desks or other containers. School authorities may conduct random searches of the lockers and their contents at any time without announcement. Unannounced and random canine searches may also be conducted.

Additionally, students have NO reasonable expectation of privacy in their actions in public areas including but not limited to, common areas, hallways, cafeterias, classrooms and gymnasiums. The District may use video cameras in such areas and on all school vehicles transporting students to and from regular and extracurricular activities.

Anything that is found in the course of a search may be used as evidence of a violation of school rules or the law, and may be taken, held or turned over to the police. The School reserves the right not to return items that have been confiscated.

INTERROGATION OF STUDENTS (5540)

The School is committed to protecting students from harm that may be connected with the school environment and also recognizes its responsibility to cooperate with law enforcement and public child welfare agencies. While the School believes these agencies should conduct their investigations off school property if possible, investigations can take place at school in emergency situations or if the violation being investigated occurred on school property.

Before students are questioned by law enforcement or public children's services agency as witnesses or suspects in an alleged criminal violation, the building administrator will attempt to contact a parent prior to questioning and shall remain in the room during questioning.

If a student is questioned as the subject of alleged child abuse or neglect, the building administrator will attempt to contact a parent prior to questioning, and s/he (or a designated guidance counselor) will remain in the room during questioning. If the agency investigating the alleged child abuse or neglect suspects the parent is the perpetrator, neither parent will be contacted prior to questioning, but the building administrator (or a designated guidance counselor) will remain in the room during questioning.

If law enforcement or children's services agency removes a student from school, the building administrator will notify a parent.

STUDENT RIGHTS OF EXPRESSION (5722)

The School recognizes the right of students to express themselves. With the right of expression comes the responsibility to do so appropriately. All items must meet school guidelines.

- A. Material cannot be displayed if it:
 - 1. is obscene to minors, libelous, or pervasively indecent or vulgar;
 - 2. advertises any product or service not permitted to minors by law;
 - 3. intends to be insulting or harassing;
 - 4. intends to incite fighting; or
 - 5. presents a clear and present likelihood that, either because of its content or manner of distribution or display, it will cause or is likely to cause a material and substantial disruption of school or school activities, a violation of school regulations, or the commission of an unlawful act.
- B. Material may not be displayed or distributed during class periods, or between classes. Permission may be granted for display or distribution during lunch periods, and/or before or after school in designated locations, as long as exits are not blocked and there is proper access and egress to the building.

SECTION V - TRANSPORTATION

BUS TRANSPORTATION TO SCHOOL (8600)

The School provides transportation for all students who live farther than one mile from school. The transportation schedule and routes are available by contacting the school transportation director at 419-589-3473.

Students may only ride assigned buses and must board and depart from the bus at assigned bus stops. Students will not be permitted to ride unassigned buses for any reason other than an emergency, except as approved by the Principal.

BUS CONDUCT (5600)

Students who are riding to and from school on District-provided transportation must follow all basic safety rules. This applies to school-owned buses as well as any contracted transportation.

The driver may assign seating or direct students in any reasonable manner to maintain transportation safety.

Students must comply with the following basic safety rules:

PRIOR TO LOADING (ON THE ROAD AND AT SCHOOL)

Each student shall:

- be on time at the designated loading zone (10 minutes prior to scheduled stop);
- o stay off the road at all times while walking to and waiting for school transportation;
- o line up single file off the roadway to enter;
- wait until the school transportation is completely stopped before moving forward to enter;
- o refrain from crossing a highway until the driver signals it is safe to cross;
- o properly board and depart the vehicle;
- o go immediately to a seat and be seated.

It is the parents' responsibility to inform the bus driver when their child will not be aboard school transportation. Drivers will not wait for students who are not at their designated stops on time.

DURING THE TRIP

Each student shall:

- o remain seated while the school transportation is in motion;
- o keep head, hands, arms, and legs inside the school transportation at all times;
- o not push, shove or engage in scuffling;
- o not litter in the school vehicle or throw anything in, into, or from the vehicle;
- o keep books, packages, coats, and all other objects out of the aisle;
- o be courteous to the driver and to other riders;
- o not eat
- not use nuisance devices (e.g., laser pointers) on the bus in a way that disrupts the safe transportation of students and/or endangers students or employees;
- o not tamper with the school vehicle or any of its equipment (including, but not limited to emergency and/or safety equipment).

EXITING THE SCHOOL VEHICLE

Each student shall:

- o remain seated until the vehicle has stopped;
- o cross the road, when necessary, at least 10 feet in front of the vehicle, but only after the driver signals that it is safe;
- o be alert to a possible danger signal from the driver.

The driver will not discharge students at places other than their regular stop at home or at school unless s/he has proper authorization from school officials.

VIDEOTAPES ON SCHOOL BUSES (7440.01)

The Board of Education has installed video cameras on school buses to monitor student behavior.

If a student misbehaves on a bus and his/her actions are recorded on a videotape it may be used as evidence of misbehavior.

PENALTIES FOR INFRACTIONS (5610.04)

A student who misbehaves on the bus may be disciplined in accordance with the Student Discipline Code and may lose the privilege of riding on the bus.

TRANSPORTATION OF STUDENTS BY PRIVATE VEHICLE

When transportation by District vehicle is either not available or feasible, there may be a need to provide transportation to students by private vehicle. The Board of Education authorizes the transportation by private vehicle of students of the District.

Any such transportation must be approved in advance and in writing by the Board of Education in accordance with the Superintendent's administrative guidelines.

The parent of the participating student will be given, upon request, the name of the driver, the owner of the vehicle, and the description of the vehicle. The District will maintain on file the amount of liability insurance on the vehicle and the name of the insurance company.

No person shall be approved for the transportation of students in a private vehicle who is not an employee of this Board; an approved volunteer; or the parent of a student enrolled in this District; and the holder of a currently-valid license to operate a motor vehicle in the State of Ohio.

No person shall be permitted to transport students if s/he does not possess and maintain automobile liability and personal injury insurance in the amount required by District administrative guidelines. The Superintendent shall withdraw the authorization of any private vehicle driver who fails to maintain the required amount of automobile liability insurance.

FORMS

NOTE: Be advised that the following forms are available in the School Offices as the topics are referenced in the Student/Parent Handbook:

- Title VI, IX, 504 Grievance Form 2260 F1
- Notice of Nondiscrimination and Grievance Procedures for Title II, Title VI, Title VII, Title IX, Section 504 and ADA Form 2260 F2
- Authorization for Prescribed Medication or Treatment Form 5330 F1
- Authorization for Nonprescription Medication or Treatment, Secondary Version Form 5330 F1a
- Authorization for Nonprescription Medication or Treatment, Elementary Version Form 5330 F1b
- Authorization for the Possession and Use of Asthma Inhalers Form 5330 F3
- Parent/Student Acknowledgement of Student Handbook Form 5500 F1
- Parental Authorization and Release From Liability Form 5515 F2
- Memorandum to Parents Regarding School Board Policy on Drug-Free Schools Form 5530 F2
- Student Network and Internet Acceptable Use and Safety Agreement Form 7540.03 F1
- Parent Permission for the District to Communicate About a Student with the Parent Via Facsimile and/or E-mail Form 8330 F4a
- Notification to Parents Regarding Student Records Form 8330 F9
- Request that Directory Information Not Be Released to Recruiters Without Prior Written Consent Form 8330 F13
- Notification to Parents on Blood-borne Pathogens Form 8453.01 F5